ENERGY INSECURITY - WHAT IS IT, AND WHY DOES IT MATTER?

Robert Fleishman, Emma Hand, Mosby Perrow, and Dr. Diana Hernández*

Editor's Note: The ideas presented in their essay were first shared by the coauthors during a panel presentation titled "Understanding Energy Insecurity" moderated by Virginia State Corporation Commission Chairman Jehmal T. Hudson at the National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners (NARUC) 2023 Annual Meeting and Education Conference in La Quinta, California on November 14, 2023.

We and the authors have described their piece as an essay and not an article because it is not intended as a comprehensive approach to addressing energy insecurity but as an introduction to the subject intended to highlight select issues. Their perspectives, their hope – and ours – is that their essay will prompt in depth contributions from authors addressing energy insecurity issues in future editions of the Journal.

Synopsis: Energy insecurity is a pervasive issue affecting millions of households in the United States. As elaborated in Part I of this essay, energy insecurity is a framework for understanding the challenge of unmet household energy needs and its adverse consequences. Defined as the inability to adequately meet energy needs, energy insecurity encompasses economic, physical, and coping dimensions.¹ Rooted in poverty, the economic dimension reflects financial hardships in paying for utility bills. Its association with inadequate housing in the physical component refers to housing and energy infrastructure that may encumber the achievement of affordable comfort in the home environment. Meanwhile, people take coping actions in the form of restricting energy use to save on the bill, using alternatives such as space heaters or a stove or oven for heat or seeking help from government sources or social networks to make ends. Part I highlights the different use cases of this framework for regulators and other NARUC attendees. Based on

^{*} Robert Fleishman is a retired partner at Kirkland & Ellis LLP, President of Energy Resolve LLC, and a Past President of the Energy Bar Association. Emma Hand is a founding partner and leader of Dentons' awardwinning Energy Practice, Co-chair of the Dentons Global Energy Sector for the US Region, and a Past President of the Energy Bar Association. Mosby Perrow is a partner at Van Ness Feldman where he serves energy companies on regulatory and transactional matters, and a Past President of the Energy Bar Association. Diana Hernández, PhD is a tenured professor of Sociomedical Sciences at the Mailman School of Public Health and the co-Director of the Energy Opportunity Lab at the Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University. Any views expressed in this essay are those only of the individual authors. They do not represent the views of: any of the authors' law firms, companies, organizations, or other employers; any of the authors' clients; the Energy Bar Association; or the Energy Insecurity Initiative.

^{1.} Diana Hernández, Understanding 'Energy Insecurity' and Why it Matters to Health, 167 SOC. SCI. & MED. 1-10, (Oct. 2016); Diana Hernández, Health Policy Brief: Energy Insecurity and Health, HEALTH AFFS. (Jun. 29, 2023), https://www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/energy-insecurity-and-health-america-s-hidden-hardship#:~:text=As%20Hernandez%20explains%2C%20the%20three,by%20not%20running%20an%20air.

comments made by the panelist, each author herein provides insights into specific manifestations of energy insecurity and mechanisms to address this pressing issue. In Part II, Dr. Hernández summarized a report on the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) and described the signals of unmet needs and shortcomings that must be overcome for LIHEAP to achieve higher impact towards alleviating the burdens of energy insecurity.² In Part III, Emma Hand builds on pioneering work on the social distribution of disconnections due to non-payment³ to examine the role of disconnection policies in affecting the frequency of this occurrence and the populations most at risk of facing a disconnection crisis. In Part IV, Mosby Perrow shares the origin story of the Energy Insecurity Initiative, a unique collaboration between the Energy Bar Association and academic partners at Columbia University that is meant to raise awareness among legal professionals so that they play a more central role in addressing energy insecurity issues in the United States and Canada. In Part V, Robert Fleishman beckons our moral conscience based on truths bestowed upon him over a long career as a legal professional in the energy field. Anchored in the wisdom of the philosophical and spiritual greats, Mr. Fleishman's comments remind us that fundamental change is happening and that during a vast and necessary energy transition, we must focus on technologies and just practices that protect the planet as well as approaches that solve an existential threat to people-energy insecurity.

I.	Introduction	68	
II.	Energy Insecurity and the Low-Income Home Energy Assistance		
	Program in the United States	71	
	A. Budgetary Limitations and Enrollment Gaps	72	
	B. Heating Prioritization, Crisis Emphasis and Cooling Gaps	73	
III.	Utility Disconnections	74	
IV.	The Energy Insecurity Initiative	78	
V.	Reducing Energy Insecurity is a Moral Imperative	81	
VI.	Appendix	82	

I. INTRODUCTION

What is energy insecurity? It is defined as "an inability to adequately meet basic household energy needs."⁴ It is a multi-dimensional construct that describes

^{2.} Andrea Nishi et al., *Energy Insecurity Mitigation: The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program and Other Low-Income Relief Programs in the U.S.*, CTR. ON GLOB. ENERGY POL'Y (Nov. 15, 2023), https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/LIHEAP-CGEP_Infoguide_111523-1.pdf. With the CGEP's permission, the CGEP LIHEAP report is included as an appendix to this essay.

^{3.} Diana Hernández & Jennifer Laird, Surviving a Shut-off: US Households at Greatest Risk of Utility Disconnections and How They Cope, AM. BEHAV. SCI. (2022).

^{4.} Diana Hernández, *Understanding 'Energy Insecurity' and Why it Matters to Health*, NAT'L LIBR. MED. (2016), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5114037/.

the interplay between physical conditions of housing, household energy expenditures and energy-related coping strategies.⁵ Energy insecurity is a broad framework that includes energy burden as one of many factors in a household's ability to meet energy needs.⁶

Energy insecurity is an issue at the intersection of social inequity and public health⁷ and is of great concern in the United States and Canada. For example, many communities in the United States struggle to pay their energy bills and avoid being disconnected from their energy services.⁸ The U.S. Energy Information Administration uses the following measures to assess energy insecurity in the United States: reducing or forgoing necessities, such as food or medical care "to pay an energy bill, keeping the home at unhealthy or unsafe temperatures in order to reduce energy bills, or receiving a disconnection notice for bill nonpayment."⁹

Energy insecurity can arise and adversely impact communities due to outside causes that are beyond their control.¹⁰ For example, the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic intensified energy insecurity in households already struggling or likely to struggle paying energy bills.¹¹ The COVID-19 pandemic raised interest in electric utility disconnections when customers lost their power when they did not pay their bills.¹²

State public service/utility commissions in the U.S. are mandated to ensure reliable services at fair, just, and reasonable rates.¹³ Inherent in that mandate is the responsibility to serve the public interest.¹⁴ One core principle of serving the public interest is promoting and protecting the public's health, welfare, and

^{5.} *Id.*

^{6.} There are a myriad of different dimensions relating to energy issues that tend to overlap with one another. Concepts like "energy poverty," "energy access," "energy equity," and "energy burden" are separate constructs from energy insecurity and operate in different contexts. See Ann M. Eisenberg & Elizabeth Kronk Warner, *The Precipice of Justice: Equity, Energy, and the Environment in Indian Country and Rural Communi*ties, 42 ENERGY L.J. 282, 290 (2021); see also Diana Hernández et al., Basing "Energy Justice" on Clear Terms: Assessing Key Terminology in Pursuit of Energy Justice, 15 ENV'T JUST., 127 (2022).

^{7.} Maricopa County, AZ, Addressing Energy Insecurity Through Cross-Sector Collaboration, MARICOPA.GOV, https://www.maricopa.gov/5723/Energy-Insecurity#:~:text=Energy%20insecurity%20is%20an%20issue,a%20prerequisite%20for%20good%20health (last accessed Mar. 24, 2024).

^{8.} Sanya Carley, *Energy Insecurity During the Rime of COVID*, KLEINMAN CTR. FOR ENERGY POL'Y (Apr. 5, 2023), https://kleinmanenergy.upenn.edu/research/publications/energy-insecurity-during-the-time-of-covid/.

Ashley J. Lawson & Claire Mills, *Electric Utility Disconnections*, CONG. RSCH. SERV. 2 (Jan. 31, 2023), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R47417#:~:text=If%20customers%20are%20una-ble%20to,utility%20may%20disconnect%20the%20customer.

^{10.} Diana Hernández, *Energy Insecurity and Health: America's Hidden Hardship*, HEALTH AFFS. (Jun. 29, 2023), https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20230518.472953/.

^{11.} Emily Schmidt, *Feeling the Heat: Energy Insecurity in the Nation's Hottest States*, APM RSCH. LAB (May 5, 2022), https://www.apmresearchlab.org/10x-energy-insecurity#:~:text=Accord-ing%20to%20the%20ACEEE%2C%20residents,have%20a%20high%20energy%20burden.

^{12.} Lawson & Mills, supra note 9.

^{13.} NAT'L ASSOC. OF REGUL. UTIL. COMM'RS, THE MISSION OF YOUR STATE COMMISSION: TO SERVE THE PUBLIC INTEREST (2024), https://www.naruc.org/serving-the-public-interest/about/mission/.

¹²

safety.¹⁵ The pandemic highlighted how utility service and its effective regulation is closely related to public health and the overall public welfare.¹⁶ Many states placed a moratorium on service disconnections during the pandemic.¹⁷

The National Association of Regulatory Utility Commissioners (NARUC) is the national association representing the U.S. state public service commissioners who regulate essential utility services.¹⁸ NARUC understands energy insecurity and the challenges and financial hardships households face when meeting basic household energy needs.¹⁹ During its annual summer policy summits, NARUC has regularly held a poverty simulation which allowed interested participants the opportunity understand the challenges facing low-income and vulnerable communities.²⁰ During the poverty simulation, participants: encountered obstacles they faced trying to pay bills and deal with routine responsibilities; explored factors impacting consumer decisions related to utility payments; increased understanding on the challenges and dueling priorities facing low-income and vulnerable communities; and identified specific ways state public service commissions, utilities, and consumer advocates could collaborate to address utility affordability challenges.²¹

The energy insecurity framework includes identifying causes and obstacles to address factors that lead to or worsen adverse health issues.²² The term may be classified by the "strategies used to cope, improvise, and counteract the impacts" that reflect the financial hardship associated with making ends meet on limited budgets and the consequences of high utility bills.²³ Similarly, energy insecurity is identified as "deficiencies in the physical infrastructure of the home environment that impact thermal comfort, induce harmful exposures and increase energy costs."²⁴ This framework helps us to understand energy insecurity and its consequences.²⁵ Energy insecurity is a framework for understanding the relationship regarding unmet household energy needs can draw connections between the direct

^{15.} *Id*.

^{16.} NAT'L ASSOC. OF REGUL. UTIL. COMM'RS, NARUC STATEMENT ON COVID19 (2024), https://www.naruc.org/about-naruc/press-releases/naruc-statement-on-covid19/.

^{17.} *Id.*

^{18.} NAT'L ASSOC. OF REGUL. UTIL. COMM'RS, https://www.naruc.org (last visited Mar. 24, 2024).

^{19.} William McCurry, *State Energy Justice Roundtable Series: Customer Affordability and Arrearages*, NAT'L ASSOC. OF REGUL. UTIL. COMM'RS 4 (2023), https://pubs.naruc.org/pub/2B1596E2-1866-DAAC-99FB-37A81B4AFEF7.

^{20.} NAT'L ASSOC. OF REGUL. UTIL. COMM'RS, NARUC SUMMER POLICY SUMMIT AGENDA (July 2019), https://pubs.naruc.org/pub/C285DE8A-9063-2966-2B77-

 $[\]label{eq:linear} 4A 99 CE207 C1E?_gl=1*bvryy2*_ga*MjEzNzA5NDA1Ni4xNzEwMTg0MjMy*_ga_QLH1N3Q1NF*MTcxMDE5MzM2Mi4zLjEuMTcxMDE5NDAwMS4wLjAuMA.$

^{21.} *Id*; NAT'L ASSOC. OF REGUL. UTIL. COMM'RS, POVERTY SIMULATION DATA SNAPSHOT (July 2019) https://pubs.naruc.org/pub/3408714E-1866-DAAC-99FB-10EC67C75483.

^{22.} Sonal Jessel et al., *Energy, Poverty, and Health in Climate Change: A Comprehensive Review of an Emerging Literature*, 7 FRONTIERS IN PUB. HEALTH 357, 2 (2019).

^{23.} Hernández, supra note 4, at 5-6.

^{24.} Id.at 4, 6.

^{25.} Jessel et al., *supra* note 22, at 8.

effects of inadequate household energy and how vulnerabilities and hardships contribute to the problem.²⁶

This Essay examines the causes of energy insecurity and preliminarily identifies a few policy frameworks that have addressed these obstacles. The Essay is not intended as a comprehensive approach to solving energy insecurity issues. Rather, it aims to improve the public's understanding of energy insecurity and highlight these issues to prompt in-depth contributions from authors in future editions of the Journal. It also provides "a broader perspective that encompasses a wide range of factors that influence energy affordability and access as well as the longterm impacts on utility customers."²⁷

Part II of the Essay examines the federal Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) and other low-income relief programs in the U.S. to reduce energy burden and their impacts on energy insecurity. Part III examines the impact of disconnection policies on the incidence of energy insecurity. Part IV describes the genesis of the Energy Insecurity Initiative, and Part V explains why the authors view reducing energy insecurity as a moral imperative and how the Energy Insecurity Initiative plans to address a range of key issues.

II. ENERGY INSECURITY AND THE LOW-INCOME HOME ENERGY ASSISTANCE PROGRAM IN THE UNITED STATES

Dr. Hernández spoke first at the NARUC Panel. She stated that energy insecurity is a pervasive issue affecting millions of households in the United States. Defined as the "'inability to adequately meet energy needs," energy insecurity encompasses economic, physical, and coping dimensions.²⁸ The economic dimension reflects financial hardships in paying for utility bills, while the physical component refers to housing and energy infrastructure that may encumber the achievement of affordable comfort in the home environment. Meanwhile, people take coping actions in the form of restricting energy use to save on the bill, using alternatives such as space heaters or a stove or oven for heat or seeking help for outside sources.

LIHEAP is a federal program designed to alleviate the burden of energy insecurity by aiding vulnerable households primarily through bill assistance. While LIHEAP remains a crucial tool in mitigating energy insecurity, there are clear signals that suggest it may be falling short of meeting the growing and persistently unmet needs of energy insecure populations.

Initially introduced in response to the oil crisis of the 1970s, LIHEAP evolved from a weatherization service to become a comprehensive program with a mission of aiding low-income households in managing their home energy expenses and intervening in financial crisis situations that would jeopardize access to household

^{26.} Id.

^{27.} Maggie Kelley Riggins, *What is energy insecurity versus energy burden?*, SE. ENERGY EFFICIENCY ALL. (Mar. 15, 2021), https://www.seealliance.org/what-is-energy-insecurity-versus-energy-burden/.

^{28.} Diana Hernández, *Energy Insecurity And Health: America's Hidden Hardship*, HEALTH AFFS. (June 29, 2023), https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20230518.472953/.

energy. Presently, LIHEAP functions primarily (though not exclusively) as a heating subsidy, guided by funding formulas created in 1981 or 1984, which at once symbolize its origins and demonstrates a need to revisit this crucial lifeline for energy affordability in the US.²⁹

A recent report published through the Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University, the Energy Opportunity Lab, the Sabin Center for Climate Change Law (Sabin Center), and the Mailman School of Public Health (set forth in Appendix A to this Essay) offers a comprehensive overview of the LIHEAP program.³⁰

To analyze LIHEAP, this rigorous report reviewed Detailed Model Plans submitted by the fifty states and Washington D.C., which outline how energy assistance programs are to be administered at the federal and state level annually. In doing so, the report revealed clear signals indicating challenges and gaps in the types of assistance offered by the LIHEAP program and other issues that are hindering its efficacy and impact. Below, we provide a summary of the most salient issues raised in the report that point to the signals of unmet needs and shortcomings that must be overcome for LIHEAP to achieve higher impact towards alleviating the burdens of energy insecurity.

A. Budgetary Limitations and Enrollment Gaps

The Department of Health and Human Services distributes over 99% of regular LIHEAP block grant funding to participating states. These funds predominantly contribute to direct program costs, with strict limits on administrative spending, capped at 10%. However, only a few states supplement LIHEAP funds beyond federal allocations, which restricts the program's reach. It is noteworthy that the program overwhelmingly supports colder weather states and those with greater proportions of the populations living at or near the federal poverty level as per the 1981 formula.³¹ When the LIHEAP budget surpasses a specified threshold, activating the "new" 1984 formula, more funding is directed to warmer weather states because the higher threshold provides more support for cooling assistance by equalizing heating and cooling degree days. Unfortunately, this approach often leaves residents in the South and Southeast regions who lack sufficient assistance to combat rising temperatures, with higher energy rates and homes that may not be as efficient (i.e. mobile homes).

Admittedly, this is an oversimplification of a complex funding formula, but the takeaway is twofold: 1) that the program still operates under very dated formulas that have not been revised to reflect modern times; and 2) the overarching emphasis on providing heating assistance, which is a relic of the program's origin in the oil crisis, negates the reality of greater cooling needs.

A mere 16% of eligible households in the US receive LIHEAP assistance, highlighting a substantial under-enrollment gap in the program. By comparison,

^{29.} Nishi et al., *supra* note 2.

^{30.} *Id.*

^{31.} Mark J. Kaiser & Allan G. Pulsipher, *Science and politics: The 1981 and 1984 LIHEAP distribution formulas*, 40 SOCIO-ECONOMIC PLANNING SCIENCE 15 (2006); for an expanded 1984 explanation, *see* Nishi et al., *supra* note 2.

over 80% of eligible households receive Supplemental Nutritional Assistance Program (SNAP, formerly food stamps) benefits. Further, LIHEAP funding is significantly less than SNAP, Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF, formerly welfare benefits) and housing subsidies. Even with augmented budgets during the housing crisis of the late 2000s and the COVID-19 period, LIHEAP receives fewer dollars and remains significantly lower-funded than comparable federal needs-based programs such as SNAP and TANF.

Increases in program budgets are short-lived and out of pace with the rising cost of energy and increased demand. In effect, this means that most low-income households are unable to access assistance to offset their energy costs. And those that do receive already insufficient benefits levels, often delay seeking that limited assistance until the point of crisis because of the administratively burdensome application process.³² Finally, inadequate federal funding may prompt states to impose more restrictive eligibility requirements, further lowering program participation and increasing administrative burdens. The consequence of insufficient funding at the federal level reverberates at the state level, ultimately hindering the program's ability to effectively assist a broader range of vulnerable households experiencing energy insecurity.

The LIHEAP eligibility criteria, designed to aid the most vulnerable, may unintentionally overlook significant subgroups grappling with energy insecurity. This encompasses households with medical vulnerabilities, as well as those positioned just above the income thresholds. Even if slightly beyond the eligibility criteria, such households may contend with elevated medical, housing, and general living expenses, leaving minimal flexibility in their household budgets to allocate funds towards utilities and other essential needs. Consequently, this leads to limited support for households that stand to benefit substantially from LIHEAP relief.

B. Heating Prioritization, Crisis Emphasis and Cooling Gaps

There are four programmatic components of LIHEAP: 1) heating; 2) cooling; 3) crisis support; and 4) weatherization. Of these, heating is the most common form of assistance, followed by crisis support then cooling aid. Over the years, crisis aid, which is activated when households are at risk of or actively experiencing a utility service disconnection due to non-payment, has been increasing overall and especially in the summer months. This may be partly explained by the fact that assistance provided for heating, cooling, and crisis situations are falling short of covering household energy costs, resulting in large affordability gaps. The average LIHEAP benefit of \$400 per year represents a fraction of overall household energy expenditures compared to the average bill of over just over \$100 per month and often more during peak cold and warm-weather months.

LIHEAP benefits are insufficient to relieve energy burdens, especially for the lowest income groups, particularly those facing elevated bills due to rising rates and increased energy demands. Although both cold and heat can pose health risks,

^{32.} Miranda Simes et al., Vigilant conservation: How energy insecure households navigate cumulative and administrative burdens, 101 ENERGY RSCH. & SOC. SCI. 103092, 6 (2023).

LIHEAP assistance treats the two risks differently. All states offer heating assistance, but fewer than half utilize LIHEAP funds for cooling assistance, creating a notable gap in addressing energy needs during warmer weather. There is limited allocation of LIHEAP funding towards residential cooling costs, even in regions with higher year-round temperatures where the demand for cooling assistance is substantial. Notably, the Southeast region, characterized by elevated energy insecurity, receives disproportionately low LIHEAP funding, accentuating disparities in the program's support across different regions. Additionally, the steady increase in year-round and summer crisis disbursements suggests that households are at a heightened risk of experiencing shut-offs, further underscoring the fact that LIHEAP is a critical source of support and that vulnerable households are in greater need of more substantial financial intervention.

Other factors impacting LIHEAP include the absence of recent and thorough evaluations assessing the program's effectiveness and impact. There is also a need for crisis prevention efforts and better coordination with energy efficiency and other safety net programs. To address energy insecurity, measures beyond LIHEAP include utility rate designs and discount programs such as the Percentage of Income Payment Plans,³³ fixed percentage discounts, and arrearage forgiveness. Unique challenges in rural and Native American communities, where factors such as electricity availability and home energy efficiency present additional obstacles, underscore the importance of tailored solutions for addressing energy insecurity in these specific contexts.³⁴

Eliminating energy insecurity requires a nuanced approach that not only recognizes LIHEAP's strengths but critically evaluates its limitations. LIHEAP remains a vital tool, but these signals of growing and unmet needs underscore the urgency for recalibration and modernization in the program's design to ensure it effectively serves the diverse and evolving energy needs of vulnerable households across the United States.

III. UTILITY DISCONNECTIONS

Emma Hand spoke next at the NARUC Panel. She stated that utility disconnections are one indicia of energy insecurity. "The U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA) uses the following measures to assess energy insecurity in the United States: reducing or forgoing basic necessities (e.g. medical care, food) to pay an energy bill, keeping the home at unhealthy or unsafe temperatures in order to reduce energy bills, or receiving a disconnection notice for bill nonpayment."³⁵ "According to the EIA, thirty-four million households (27% of US households) reported at least one of these forms of energy insecurity in 2020."³⁶ In January

^{33.} Nishi et al., *supra* note 2.

^{34.} Emily Wild, *Lighting Up Navajo Nation*, NATIVE NEWS ONLINE, https://nativenewsonline.net/lighting-up-navajo-nation (last visited Apr. 22, 2024).

^{35.} Lawson & Mills, *supra* note 9, at 2.

^{36.} *Id.* (citing U.S. ENERGY INFO. ADMIN., TODAY IN ENERGY (Apr. 11, 2022), https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=51979 ("In 2020, 27% of US Households Had Difficulty Meeting Their Energy Needs...")).

ENERGY INSECURITY

2024, the National Energy Assistance Directors Association (NEADA), representing the state directors of the LIHEAP, issued a press release reporting that the program served 7.1 million households in FY 23 with heating and cooling assistance, the highest number on record.³⁷ NEADA also reported that utility arrearages also reached record levels in 2023 with 21.2 million households (16% --"more than one out of six households") being behind on their energy bills.³⁸

While no federal agency tracked arrearages in a comprehensive way at the national level, some states did and NEADA "estimated that nationwide arrearages for electricity and heating bills combined increased from \$8.1 billion at the end of December 2019 to \$16.1 billion as of August 2022,"³⁹ and further "to \$20.3 billion in December 2023."⁴⁰ Under current laws, state and local utility regulators will have to address these arrearages, and cannot require the utilities to absorb the costs. The regulators' options include requiring the utilities to write off the debt and increase rates to all customers to cover the cost, collect the debt from the customers who owe it, or shift costs to the federal government through financial assistance programs.⁴¹

Energy burden, energy insecurity, and utility disconnections affect some racial and ethnic groups more than others.⁴² The share of Black households experiencing energy insecurity is about twice as high as that for White households (52% compared to 27% in 2020).⁴³ Similarly, the share of Hispanic or Latino households experiencing energy insecurity is about twice as high as that for households that are not Hispanic or Latino (47% compared to 25% in 2020).⁴⁴

The U.S. Congressional Research Service found that the available data on disconnections suggests that the scale of the issue is not precisely known, but millions of Americans are disconnected each year, potentially up to 1% or so of households and that low-income households are at a higher risk for disconnections. Even more worrisome: Black and Hispanic households are disconnected from their utilities at a higher rate than non-Hispanic White households, even after account-

^{37.} Press Release, Mark Wolfe, States Call for Cong. to Restore Funding for LIHEAP About 1.4 Million Households Could be Cut from the Program, Nat'l Energy Assistance Dir. Ass'n (Jan. 23, 2024), https://neada.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/01/pr-recordhhbehind.pdf.

^{38.} *Id.* at 3.

^{39.} Lawson & Mills, *supra* note 9, at 6-7 (citing Mark Wolfe, *Families Drowning in Utility Debt – Families Owe More than \$16 Billion*, NAT'L ENERGY ASSISTANCE DIR. ASS'N 1 (Nov. 7, 2022), https://neada.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/20millionbehindPR.pdf.).

^{40.} Nat'l Energy Assistance Dir. Ass'n, *supra* note 37, at 3.

^{41.} Lawson & Mills, *supra* note 9, at 6-7 (citing Herman K. Trabish, *Utility Customers Owe Up to \$40B in COVID-19 Debt, But Who Will Pay It?*, UTIL. DIVE 7-8 (Dec. 3, 2020), https://www.utilitydive.com/news/customers-owe-billions-in-covid-debt-to-their-utilities-and-somebody-has-to/589525/.).

^{42.} Lawson & Mills, *supra* note 9, at 10.

^{43.} *Id.* In previous years, 11.3% of Black households at or below 150% of the federal poverty level were disconnected, compared to 5.5% of White households at or below the same level. Mark Franklin, *Lights Out in the Cold: Reforming Utility Shut-Off Policies as If Human Rights Matter*, NAT'L ASS'N FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF COLORED PEOPLE, 14 (Mar. 2017).

^{44.} Lawson & Mills, supra note 9, at 10.

ing for levels of energy insecurity, suggesting an element of racial discrimination.⁴⁵ A study conducted by the Indiana University O'Neill School of Public and Environmental Affairs and the Cleveland State University Maxine Goodman Levin School of Urban Affairs (IU/CSU Study) suggested that even when controlling for key economic indicators, vulnerable households – specifically Black households, Hispanic households, and households with children under 5 years old – were more likely to have their electricity disconnected by their utility for nonpayment.⁴⁶

When customers fail to pay their utility bills in full and on time, they become at risk of a utility disconnection. There are many steps along the way to a disconnection and many programs in place to assist customers in avoiding disconnections. For most utilities, disconnecting the customer is the last resort – utilities benefit more from a customer being able to return to paying bills in full than they do from disconnecting a customer.

Federal law identifies preferred utility policies under the Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978 (PURPA), which encourages utilities: (1) not to disconnect customers without giving "reasonable prior notice" and allowing customers "a reasonable opportunity to dispute the reasons for such termination"; (2) not disconnect customers who are unable to pay for electricity service during any period of time when termination of service would be "especially dangerous to health"; and (3) to have disconnection procedures that take into account "reasonable provisions for elderly and handicapped consumers."47 However, the details of the disconnection process are determined by state and local regulations. As a result, these processes vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, though there are many commonalities generally consistent with the principles laid out in PURPA. Typically, the utility contacts the customer, usually several times over a period of up to several months to attempt to receive payment. Unpaid amounts accrue during this time as an arrearage and the utilities may also assess late fees. Customers may be able to enter into a payment plan with the utility or they may qualify for financial assistance from a utility and/or state-administered program, which can help the customer avoid disconnection and pay their outstanding balances. However, if the customer continues to be unable to pay their bill, the utility may disconnect the customer. Generally, utilities will reconnect a customer after receiving payment of the outstanding balances and, in some cases, a reconnection fee.⁴⁸

There are differences in disconnection policies, however, with states trying different means of protecting customers. Over forty states have statutory-based utility disconnection protections that aim to limit shut-offs during specific times of the year and/or for vulnerable populations. These may take the form of seasonal protections, temperature protections, and population-based protections. Some states require certification of the population-based protections (such as a medical

^{45.} Id. at 11.

^{46.} Memmott et al., *Utility disconnections protections and the incidence of energy insecurity in the United States*, iSCIENCE, 6 (Mar. 17, 2023), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10025124/pdf/main.pdf.

^{47. 16} U.S.C. § 2625(g) (2005).

^{48.} Lawson & Mills, supra note 9, at 4.

condition),⁴⁹ while some states limit the application of seasonal moratoria to certain customers, such as low-income customers,⁵⁰ and so forth.

While the topic of utility disconnections has been around for as long as there have been utilities, and most jurisdictions have well-established practices in place, recent experiences and forces in play are increasing pressure on customers and creating a need for a re-examination of disconnection practices and customer assistance programs designed to prevent disconnection. During the COVID pandemic, for example, most jurisdictions recognized the severe economic distress that could occur for families disconnected from utility service during the pandemic. In many ways, this was a logical extension of provisions that exist in many jurisdictions prohibiting disconnections during extreme weather conditions. "In the early part of the pandemic, approximately 88% of residential electricity customers were protected temporarily from disconnection by state-issued disconnection moratoria or voluntary utility practices."51 Specifically, thirty-four states and the District of Columbia implemented moratoria to protect residents from utility disconnections.⁵² "Most states had lifted their pandemic-related moratoria by the end of 2021, [and] anecdotal evidence suggests that disconnections increased after the end of pandemic-related moratoria, at least in some parts of the country."⁵³

Importantly, while some state moratoria prohibited the assessment of late fees and other charges related to nonpayment, other states did not, and in general, the moratoria were not bill forgiveness programs – although customers could not be disconnected, their outstanding balances continued to accrue over the months of nonpayment.⁵⁴ This meant both that customers who were unable to pay their electric bills saw their outstanding balances continue to increase and that utilities had to provide electric service for extended periods of time without receiving payment from those customers. NARUC noted:

There is a growing consensus among state PUCs [public utility commissions], the private utility sector, and key advocates that the blanket moratoria policies enacted early on in the pandemic response could have been more strategically implemented. Moratoria policies could be more exclusive to low- and moderateincome customers with caveats that customers in arrears need to work with their

^{49.} Memmott et al., *supra* note 46, at 8.

^{50.} Id. at 1.

^{51.} Lawson & Mills, *supra* note 9, at 1, 5.

^{52.} Memmott et al., *supra* note 46, at 1.

^{53.} Lawson & Mills, *supra* note 9, at 5 (citing Richard J. Campbell & Ashley J. Lawson, *COVID-19 Electric Disconnections*, CONG. RSCH. SERV., 5 (June 9, 2020); Will Wade & Mark Chediak, '*Tsunami of Shutoffs' Looms With 1 in 6 Late on US Energy Bills*, BLOOMBERG L. (Aug. 23, 2022), https://news.bloomberglaw.com/environment-and-energy/tsunami-of-shutoffs'looms-with-1-in-6-late-on-us-energy-bills-1; Jake Zuckerman, *AEP Cut 164,000 Ohioan's Power for Nonpayment Last Year, More Than Any Other Utility*, OHIO CAP. J. 1 (July 7, 2022), https://ohiocapitaljournal.com/2022/07/07/aep-cut-164000-ohioans-power-for-nonpayment-last-year-more-than-any-other-utility; Hannah LaClaire, *As energy prices rise, thousands of Mainers at risk of losing power*, PORTLAND PRESS HERALD 1 (May 22, 2022), https://www.pressherald.com/2022/05/22/as-energy-prices-rise-thousands-of-mainers-at-risk-of-losing-power/; Alicia Inez Guzman & Liciana Perez Uribe Guinassi, *The Other Energy Crisis*, SEARCHLIGHT N.M. 6 (Mar. 30, 2022), https://searchlightnm.org/the-other-energy-crisis/.).

^{54.} Lawson & Mills, supra note 9, at 6.

utility on repayment plans to qualify. Customers and utilities alike were unprepared for the massive arrearage burden stemming from blanket moratoria policies prohibiting disconnections.⁵⁵

Nonpayment of bills and the resulting disconnection is not only a problem for the customer that is disconnected, it also creates problems for utilities, regulators and other utility customers. Nonpayment creates a cost for utilities unable to collect revenues for the services they provide, and regulators must develop policies to address nonpayment, arrearages, and disconnections regarding how those costs are distributed.⁵⁶

The lack of data around disconnection protection policies makes it difficult to determine which policies "substantially reduce disconnections or provide households meaningful relief from" energy insecurity.⁵⁷ It is difficult to obtain a comprehensive view of disconnection policies and practices and their success or lack of success. However, the IU/CSU Study suggests "that the utility disconnection moratoria that states implemented during the COVID-19 pandemic" did have a "substantial impact on disconnections"⁵⁸ and also "decreased the likelihood that a household had to forego basic household expenses, such as food or medical care, to pay an energy bill and avoid the threat of disconnection."⁵⁹

The plethora of different approaches taken by states to disconnections during the COVID-19 pandemic offer a somewhat unique opportunity to study the impact of utility disconnection policies. With energy prices continuing to rise with rising fuel costs and as America seeks to replace and improve upon aging infrastructure, accommodate new demand from electrification, and transition to cleaner energy sources,⁶⁰ it is increasingly important to determine what best practices in utility disconnection policies can most effectively alleviate energy insecurity.

IV. THE ENERGY INSECURITY INITIATIVE

Mosby Perrow spoke next at the NARUC Panel.

My three children had seen snow before, but never enough in Houston to build a snowman or have a real snowball fight. The first day of Winter Storm Uri was magical in that sense. It reminded me of winters in the Northeast with packs of kids roaming the neighborhood streets and piles of soggy clothes beside the front door signaling hot-chocolate breaks. But the Northeast has insulation and

^{55.} William McCurry, *Lessons Learned from the Ongoing Response to the COVID-19 Crisis*, NAT'L ASS'N REG. UTIL. COMM'RS 20 (Oct. 2021), https://pubs.naruc.org/pub/99B5206E-1866-DAAC-99FB-E08F3EAF718C.

^{56.} Lawson & Mills, *supra* note 9, at 15.

^{57.} Memmott, et. al., supra note 46, at 1.

^{58.} Id. at 8.

^{59.} *Id.* at 9.

^{60.} U.S. ENERGY INFO. ASS'N, US RESIDENTIAL ELECTRICITY BILLS INCREASED 5% IN 2022, AFTER ADJUSTING FOR INFLATION (May 31, 2023), https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=56660; Adam A. Millsap, *High Elec. Prices Will Go Even Higher Unless We Change Course*, FORBES (Mar. 9, 2023), https://www.forbes.com/sites/adammillsap/2023/03/09/high-electricity-prices-will-go-even-higher-unless-we-change-course/?sh=42bbb53916a8; Irina Ivanova, *Inflation Is Falling, But Not Your Elec. Bill. Here's Why*, CBS NEWS (May 30, 2023), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/inflation-electricity-bills-higher-summer-2023/.

winterized facilities. As temperatures plunged in Texas, my in-laws lost power, so I brought them over to spend the night with us. Then I lost power, too. We huddled under blankets around a natural gas fireplace talking by candlelight, and it felt like an adventure. But after thirty-six hours of no power, no heat, no running water, and temperatures in single digits, the adventure turned critical. Others had it worse.

By the time Texas thawed, over 240 people had died from the storm,⁶¹ over 9.9 million people went without electricity,⁶² and the country lost between \$195 to \$295 billion in damages.⁶³ There was ultimately little that was magical about Winter Storm Uri. Almost immediately, natural gas advocates pointed to wind turbines in West Texas, and wind energy advocates pointed to shut-in wells and the loss of dispatchable generation. The conversation devolved from there with about as much light as the storm's darkest and coldest night.

As noted above, Energy Insecurity is the inability to obtain, loss, or threatened loss of energy required for our modern lives and has physical, economic, and coping dimensions.⁶⁴ It can be acute, as what happened during Winter Storm Uri, and it can be chronic, as is the case for a quarter to one-third of US households, or more than thirty-three million households.⁶⁵ According to national data analyzed by Dr. Diana Hernández, almost "twenty-five million households reduced or went without food or medicine to pay for energy."⁶⁶ "That is twice the number of those having received a disconnection notice and four times as many as lacked working heating or cooling equipment," Dr. Hernández reported.⁶⁷

The Energy Bar Association celebrated its 75th Anniversary in the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic, and the celebration that had been planned for the occasion was converted into a call to action. The members of the EBA Board wanted to do something important to mark the occasion. A "Tiger Team" was assembled, tapping the broad diversity of EBA's membership and its deep expertise in energy regulation and policy. Winter Storm Uri crystallized the challenge that the Tiger Team narrowed on. As an organization devoted to advancing the professional excellence, facilitating robust dialogue and debate, and growing an inclusive community that connects and engages a vast and diverse community, ⁶⁸, the challenge of addressing Energy Insecurity in the wake of a pandemic, a devastating winter

^{61.} Patrick Svitek, *Texas Puts Final Estimate of Winter Storm Death Toll at 246*, TEX. TRIBUNE (Jan. 2, 2022), https://www.texastribune.org/2022/01/02/texas-winter-storm-final-death-toll-246/.

^{62.} Joshua W. Busby et al., *Cascading Risks: Understanding the 2021 Winter Blackout in Texas*, ENERGY RSCH. & SOC. SCI. 1 (June 2, 2021), https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2214629621001997.

^{63.} Irina Ivanova, *Texas Winter Storm Costs Could Top \$200 Billion – More Than Hurricanes Harvey and Ike*, CBS NEWS (Feb. 25, 2021), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/texas-winter-storm-uri-costs/.

^{64.} Diana Hernández, *Energy Insecurity and Health: America's Hidden Hardship*, HEALTH AFFS. (June 29, 2023), https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20230518.472953/.

^{65.} Id.

^{66.} Diana Hernández et al., *Energy Insecurity in the United States*, CTR. ON GLOBAL ENERGY POL'Y AT COLUMBIA (Oct. 2023), https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/publications/energy-insecurity-in-the-united-states/.

^{67.} Hernández, *supra* note 64.

^{68.} EBA, EBA MISSION AND CORE VALUES, https://www.eba-net.org/home/eba-about/ (last visited Apr. 22, 2024).

storm, and a call to action triggered by seventy-five CGEP years of work in energy policy and regulation seemed worthy, important, and achievable.

EBA quickly found fellow travelers familiar with these issues and looking to collaborate. Dr. Hernández introduced members of the Tiger Team to others at Columbia University initiating a conversation with representatives from the Sabin Center and the School of International and Public Affairs' Center on Global Energy Policy (CGEP). The Energy Insecurity Initiative included attorneys and energy professionals from large and small law firms, a myriad of energy trade associations, organizations involved in public power and investor-owned utilities, federal regulators, those who regulated energy for states, and many others. Ultimately, EBA, the Sabin Center, the Mailman School of Public Health, and CGEP entered into an Memorandum of Understanding with the stated objectives to improve uptake of existing programs that can reduce Energy Insecurity in the United States and Canada, to demonstrate the importance of energy and the crisis of Energy Insecurity, to diagnose the causes of Energy Insecurity and to identify policy frameworks that can address the obstacles identified, to build stronger awareness around a just and equitable energy transition, and to improve public understanding of the issues underlying Energy Insecurity.

The Energy Insecurity Initiative was designed to underscore and support EBA's mission to advance the professional excellence of those engaged in energy law, regulation and policy through professional education, exploration of diverse viewpoints, and building connections within the energy community. Since initiating the Energy Insecurity Initiative, the EBA has featured Energy Insecurity at several national meetings, hosting panels to highlight issues within the broader Energy Insecurity challenge and to discuss potential solutions. The Energy Exchange podcast produced a deep dive into the elements of Energy Insecurity during a long-form conversation with Dr. Hernández. The Texas Chapter of the Energy Bar Association started the Annual Texas Symposium with the inaugural meeting focused on Winter Storm Uri that provided an evidenced-based, constructive conversation about what went wrong and how to prevent such acute episodes of Energy Insecurity in the future.

Columbia University, for its part, has provided an initial seed investment through the use of various facilities and in-kind support from Sabin Center Fellows that has helped launch and sustain the initiative through leadership from its senior members and support from sister institutions. In 2023, the Energy Insecurity Initiative kicked off the first phase of research conducted by volunteers from across the U.S. and Canada. The Initiative sought to leverage the EBA's expertise in energy regulations, law, and policy, and Columbia's world class research and academic resources. This round of research is focused on four topic areas: (1) Utility Disconnections and Shutoffs; (2) Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Programs and Other Low-Income Relief; (3) Energy Efficiency and Weatherization; and (4) Access to Clean Energy and Electrification. The response from volunteers has been robust, vindicating the Board's decision to start down this road many years ago.

Despite the efforts to date from volunteers and leaders who are members of the Energy Bar Association, the Energy Insecurity Initiative is really just at its beginning stages and much of the exciting and impactful work is yet to be done.

V. REDUCING ENERGY INSECURITY IS A MORAL IMPERATIVE

Bob Fleishman spoke last at the NARUC Panel.

He began by declaring, "I believe reducing energy insecurity in the United States in Canada is a moral imperative." But what is a moral imperative?

In pondering this question, I was drawn to the teachings of great leaders: Abraham Lincoln, Martin Luther King, and Mahatma Gandhi. I came across the following inspiring Albert Einstein statement about Gandhi: "Generations to come, it may well be, will scarce believe that such a one as this ever in flesh and blood walked on this earth."⁶⁹

That compelled me to focus intensely on Gandhi for help answering the question. Among the vital messages of Gandhi's leadership were: even one person can make a difference; strength comes not from physical capacity but from an indomitable will; given a just cause, nonviolence and capacity for self-suffering, and fearlessness, victory is certain; leadership by example is the one most effective. To Gandhi the spirit of service and sacrifice was the key to leadership. For the spirit of service to materialize we must lay stress on our responsibilities and duties and not on rights. "The commitment to service, however demands a strong sense of conscience (moral imperative), courage (fearlessness, bravery, initiative), and character (integrity)."⁷⁰

What I draw from this is that a strong sense of conscience – doing the right thing - is the essence of a moral imperative.

I turn seventy next month and have spent more than forty years in the energy industry in government, with an energy company/utility, as a lobbyist in Congress and Maryland, and at three Big Law firms. I also have served EBA in multiple capacities and as president of two community-based non-profit organizations. I've been reflecting lately on lessons learned, what's really important (and is not), and what how I should spend my time in the autumn of my life.

Besides for his leadership on the Energy Insecurity Initiative, Mosby Perrow developed the terrific idea of doing podcasts for EBA in which he interviewed energy industry leaders as part of "Energy Exchange" series. I was the first person he interviewed – kind of a guinea pig. Mosby asked me, among other things, "what do you know to be true?" ⁷¹

^{69.} ALICE CALAPRICE, THE ULTIMATE QUOTABLE EINSTEIN 124 (Princeton Univ. Press, 2011) (citing Statement on the occasion of Gandhi's seventy-fifth birthday, 1939, In *Einstein on Humanism*, 94 (2000). Here is Einstein's full statement: Gandhi is a "leader of his people, unsupported by any outward authority a politician whose success rests not upon craft or the mastery of technical devices, but simply on the convincing power of his personality; a victorious fighter who always scorned the use of force, a man of wisdom and humility, armed with resolve and inflexible consistency, who has devoted all his strength to the uplifting of his people and the betterment of their lot; a man who has confronted the brutality of Europe with the dignity of the simple human being, and thus at all times risen superior. Generations to come, it may well be, will scarce believe that such a one as this ever in flesh and blood walked on this earth." *Id.* at 123-24.

^{70.} Y.P. Anand, *Mahatma Gandhi's Leadership - Moral & Spiritual Foundations*, https://www.mkgan-dhi.org/articles/sept081.htm (last visited Mar. 31, 2024).

^{71.} The Energy Exchange Podcast, Season 1, Episode 1: Bob Fleishman, Partner Kirkland & Ellis, Former Gen. Couns. Balt. Gas and Elec., Former Editor-in-Chief of Energy L.J., Past President of EBA, ENERGY BAR ASS'N (March 18, 2021), https://www.eba-net.org/home/energy-exchange/.

Let me tell you how I would answer that question if asked today.

- The energy transition is in full swing; it will be neither quick nor easy.⁷² If you do not believe me, read The State of the Transition just published by Bill Gates which states that we are in the beginning stages of a major "Clean Industrial Revolution."⁷³
- Energy, environmental, and climate issues now, and for the foreseeable future, are inextricably intertwined.
- Energy insecurity is real, it exists in the U.S., Canada and elsewhere, and it is a significant problem.
- Steps must be taken to ensure the energy transition progresses in a just and equitable fashion.
- Reducing energy insecurity in the U.S. and Canada is a moral imperative, and we all have a role to play in addressing this moral imperative.

Major and interrelated trends in the U.S. and Canada are the movement toward decarbonization, access to cleaner forms of energy, and electrification. We will research the impact of these trends and related transitional developments on low-income households and communities as they relate to buildings and transportation. We don't have the answers yet; we're just in the beginning stages.

One set of issues to research is that "low-income households have been slower to adopt clean energy because they often lack sufficient savings or have low credit scores, which can impede their ability to finance projects."⁷⁴ With respect to buildings, we will focus on solar panels, community solar, net metering, demand response, distributed energy resources, microgrids, virtual net metering, smart technologies and metering, electric natural gas, appliances, and credit scores. In the transportation sector, we will focus on electric vehicles and charging stations.

Multifaceted and multidimensional problems require attention by a range of stakeholders. Because energy insecurity is a multifaceted problem with multiple dimensions, reducing it will require coordinated and extensive action by many stakeholders, including governments, regulators, companies, community organizations, academia, law firms, market participants, and others.

Reducing energy insecurity is a moral imperative. We need your help. Please join us in addressing this issue.

VI. APPENDIX

^{72.} McKinsey puts it this way: "The energy transition is well underway, but how it will unfold in the decades ahead is difficult to predict. Decision makers in government and business face a challenging time planning for a future energy mix that remains unclear." MCKINSEY & CO., GLOBAL ENERGY PERSPECTIVE 2023 – EXECUTIVE SUMMARY (Nov. 21, 2023), https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/oil-and-gas/our-insights/global-energy-perspective-2023.

^{73.} Bill Gates, *Breakthrough Energy Founder Bill Gates on the State of the Energy Transition*, BREAKTHROUGH ENERGY (Nov. 13, 2023), https://breakthroughenergy.org/news/bill-gates-annual-report/.

^{74.} Madeleine Ngo & Ivan Penn, As Util. Bills Rise, Low-Income Americans Struggle for Access to Clean Energy, N.Y. TIMES (Jan. 11, 2024), https://www.nytimes.com/2024/01/11/us/politics/utility-bills-clean-energy.html.







COLUMBIA MAILMAN SCHOOL OF PUBLIC HEALTH

INFOGUIDE

Energy Insecurity Mitigation: The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program and Other Low-Income Relief Programs in the US

By Andrea Nishi, Dr. Diana Hernández, and Michael B. Gerrard November 2023

About the Center on Global Energy Policy

The Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University SIPA advances smart, actionable and evidence-based energy and climate solutions through research, education and dialogue. Based at one of the world's top research universities, what sets CGEP apart is our ability to communicate academic research, scholarship and insights in formats and on timescales that are useful to decision makers. We bridge the gap between academic research and policy — complementing and strengthening the world-class research already underway at Columbia University, while providing support, expertise, and policy recommendations to foster stronger, evidence-based policy.

Visit us at <u>www.energypolicy.columbia.edu</u>

💥 in 🕒 @ColumbiaUEnergy

About the School of International and Public Affairs

SIPA's mission is to empower people to serve the global public interest. Our goal is to foster economic growth, sustainable development, social progress, and democratic governance by educating public policy professionals, producing policy-related research, and conveying the results to the world. Based in New York City, with a student body that is 50 percent international and educational partners in cities around the world, SIPA is the most global of public policy schools.

For more information, please visit www.sipa.columbia.edu

For a full list of financial supporters of the Center on Global Energy Policy at Columbia University SIPA, please visit our website at <u>www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/partners</u>. See below a list of members that are currently in CGEP's Visionary Annual Circle. This list is updated periodically.

Corporate Partnerships

Occidental Petroleum Corporation Tellurian Inc

Foundations and Individual Donors

Anonymous Anonymous the bedari collective Jay Bernstein Breakthrough Energy LLC Children's Investment Fund Foundation (CIFF) Arjun Murti Ray Rothrock Kimberly and Scott Sheffield

About the Energy Opportunity Lab

The Energy Opportunity Lab (EOL) catalyzes opportunities for improved life chances through energy via actionable research, strategic convenings, community collaborations and equityfocused practical and policy solutions in order to eradicate energy insecurity in historically disadvantaged communities across the US and enable energy for development globally.

About the Sabin Center for Climate Change Law

The Sabin Center for Climate Change Law develops legal techniques to fight climate change, trains law students and lawyers in their use, and provides the public with up-to-date resources on key topics in climate law and regulation.

For more information, please visit https://climate.law.columbia.edu

About the Energy, Equity, Housing and Health Program

The Energy, Equity, Housing and Health (E2H2) Program established by Dr. Diana Hernández is housed in the Department of Sociomedical Sciences at Columbia University's Mailman School of Public Health. The E2H2 Program brings together students, staff, junior scientists, academic collaborators and community partners to advance research, practice and equity-focused policy related to housing and household energy as social and environmental determinants of health.

Table of Contents

About the Authors	03
Introduction	05
LIHEAP ·····	06
Federal Administration of LIHEAP	06
State Administration of LIHEAP	08
Types of Assistance	20
LIHEAP Efficacy and Impact	25
Utility Rate Designs and Discount Programs to Promote Energy Affordability	29
Overview of Programs	29
Common and Noteworthy Program Types	32
Unique Challenges in Rural and Indian Communities	37
Rural Areas	37
Tribal Reservations	38
Conclusion	42
Notes	43

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Melissa Lott, Jennifer Wu, and Qendresa Krasniqi (CGEP); Milo Hammer, Spencer Stolle, William Leo, Justin Jang, Yue-Zhen Li, Timo Rautiainen, Nathaniel Kazlow, Jack Sherrick, Noah Joseph, and Kelly Chen (Columbia Law School volunteers).

The Center on Global Energy Policy would like to thank the bedari collective for its generous gift in support of the Energy Opportunity Lab. More information is available at <u>www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/about/partners</u>.

Acronyms

- DHHS US Department of Health and Human Services
- DMP Detailed Model Plan
- FPG Federal poverty guideline
- LIHEAP Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program
- SMI State's median income
- TANF Temporary Assistance for Needy Families
- WAP Weatherization Assistance Program

Suggested citation: Nishi, Andrea, Diana Hernández*, and Michael Gerrard. 2023. "Energy Insecurity Mitigation: The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program and Other Low-Income Relief Programs in the US." Information Guide. Center on Global Energy Policy, Columbia University.

*Corresponding author. Best contact email: dh2494@columbia.edu.

About the Authors

Andrea Nishi is the Climate Justice Fellow at the Sabin Center for Climate Change Law. She graduated from Columbia Law School in 2020.

Diana Hernández, PhD (corresponding author), is an Associate Professor of Sociomedical Sciences at the Mailman School of Public Health and serves as co-Director the Energy Opportunity Lab overseeing its US Program with the Center on Global Energy Policy at the School of International and Public Affairs at Columbia University. Dr. Diana Hernández conducts research at the intersection of energy, equity, housing and health. A sociologist by training, her work examines the social and environmental determinants of health and has studied the impacts of policy and place-based interventions on the health and well-being of socioeconomically disadvantaged populations. Her foundational research on energy insecurity- defined as the inability to adequately meet household energy needs- has explored the multiple dimensions of this phenomenon identifying sociodemographic disparities, adverse consequences and promising interventions toward energy equity and justice. Much of her community-oriented research has been done in collaboration with community groups and government agencies around the country, including in the South Bronx, where she has led small-scale housing redevelopment projects. Dr. Hernández has published over 75 peer-reviewed articles and book chapters in leading academic journals such as Social Science & Medicine, Journal of Urban Health and Energy Policy. Her work been funded by the National Institutes of Health, the Department of Housing and Urban Development, and the JPB, Robert Wood Johnson, and Alfred P. Sloan Foundations, among others. Professor Hernández teaches graduate level courses on qualitative research methods, design and analysis; public health leadership; and energy justice. She is a Mayoral Appointee to NYC's Environmental Justice Advisory Board. Dr. Hernández has written for and been featured in various media outlets including the NY Times, USA Today, BBC, NY Daily News and CityLab. Her debut book about energy insecurity in the US is due to be published in 2024.

Michael B. Gerrard is Andrew Sabin Professor of Professional Practice at Columbia Law School, where he teaches courses on environmental and energy law and founded and directs the Sabin Center for Climate Change Law. He is also a former Chair of the Faculty of Columbia's Earth Institute and holds a joint appointment to the faculty of its successor, the Columbia Climate School. Before joining the Columbia faculty in January 2009, he was partner in charge of the New York office of the Arnold & Porter law firm; he is now Senior Counsel to the firm. He practiced environmental law in New York City full time from 1979 to 2008. His practice involved trying numerous cases and arguing many appeals in federal and state courts and administrative tribunals; handling the environmental aspects of numerous transactions and development projects; and providing regulatory compliance advice to a wide variety of clients in the private and public sectors.

Gerrard was the 2004-2005 chair of the American Bar Association's 10,000-member section of environment, energy, and resources. He also chaired the New York City Bar Association's executive committee and the New York State Bar Association's environmental law section. He has served on the executive committees of the boards of the Environmental Law Institute and the American College of Environmental Lawyers. Several independent rating services ranked Gerrard as the leading environmental lawyer in New York and one of the leading environmental lawyers in the world.

Since 1986, Gerrard has written an environmental law column for the New York Law Journal. He is author or editor of fourteen books, two of which were named Best Law Book of the Year by the Association of American Publishers: Environmental Law Practice Guide (twelve volumes, 1992) and Brownfields Law and Practice (four volumes, 1998). Among his other books are Global Climate Change and U.S. Law (with Jody Freeman and Michael Burger) (3rd ed. 2023); The Law of Environmental Justice (with Sheila Foster) (2nd ed. 2008) The Law of Clean Energy: Efficiency and Renewables (2011); Climate Engineering and the Law: Regulation and Liability for Solar Radiation Management and Carbon Dioxide Removal (with Tracy Hester 2018); and Legal Pathways to Deep Decarbonization in the United States (with John Dernbach, 2019).

He received his B.A. from Columbia University and his J.D. from NYU Law School, where he was a Root Tilden Scholar.

Energy Insecurity Mitigation: The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program and Other Low-Income Relief Programs in the US

Introduction

Energy insecurity, defined as the "inability to meet basic household energy needs,"¹ can be both a chronic and an acute problem.² Chronic energy insecurity manifests as an inability to access or afford adequate supplies of energy, while acute energy insecurity arises when infrastructural, maintenance, environmental, or other external sources disrupt or impede access to energy.³ A substantial number of individuals and families across the United States experience energy insecurity, which can lead to a variety of adverse consequences including residential instability and poor health outcomes.⁴

Reliable access to home energy is necessary for lighting, heating, and cooling the home, as well as other essential functions like refrigerating and preparing food, heating water, and using electronic or medical devices. In the past several decades, both home energy costs and usage have increased, placing greater financial burdens on low-income households.⁵ Variation in energy usage and prices throughout the year can make utility bills unpredictable, making it more difficult for low-income households to stay current with payments. Overdue accounts are subject to disconnection from utility service until any arrears are paid, creating significant hardship for affected households. In order to lower utility costs or avoid a shut-off, a family may keep their home at an unsafe or unhealthy temperature, apply for assistance programs, or forgo other necessities like food or medicine.⁶

The Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP) is a federal program administered by the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) that aims to assist low-income households in meeting their home energy needs. Funds appropriated by Congress are distributed to states, territories, and tribal governments to implement energy affordability programs for low-income households struggling with high energy burdens. In addition to or in combination with LIHEAP, many low-income households are also eligible to participate in utility-run affordability programs or rate discounts that are funded in part by other ratepayers. This paper explores both federal and state administration of LIHEAP, common ratepayer-funded affordability programs, and unique energy access and affordability concerns that arise in rural areas and Native American communities.

LIHEAP

Federal Administration of LIHEAP

LIHEAP is administered as a block grant, allowing states, the District of Columbia, federally recognized tribes, and territories (grantees) to apply for LIHEAP funds and then direct those funds toward eligible households in their jurisdictions. Each grantee has its own energy assistance program funded through LIHEAP, and each jurisdiction is given significant flexibility in how it designs and administers its program.

The amount of funding each grantee receives through LIHEAP every year is determined by the LIHEAP formula, a complex allocation system established by federal statute.⁷ Under the current formula, the percentage of funding available to each state is adjusted annually by DHHS to account for changes in energy costs and consumption.⁸ The share of LIHEAP funding allocated to each state is based in part on its portion of nationwide low-income household energy expenditures and in part on historical grant amounts.⁹

Each year, states, territories, and tribal governments must apply for LIHEAP funding and submit a Detailed Model Plan (DMP) outlining how the grantee's heating, cooling, crisis, and weatherization assistance programs are administered. Under the LIHEAP statute, the DMP must include 16 specific certifications that govern how the grantee's energy assistance program will operate.¹⁰ These certifications, or "assurances," serve as guardrails for the design and administration of each grantee's energy assistance program, allowing the federal government to impose some uniform requirements for all LIHEAP-funded programs. According to 42 U.S.C. § 8624, grantees must certify, among other things, that they will:

- Use the funds they receive to "provide assistance to low income households in meeting their home energy costs" and "intervene in energy crisis situations";
- Make payments only to households meeting certain criteria laid out in the statute;
- Conduct outreach to eligible households, "especially households with elderly individuals or disabled individuals, or both, and households with high home energy burdens";
- Coordinate their LIHEAP activities with other federal and state assistance programs;
- Provide the highest levels of assistance to households with "the lowest incomes and the highest energy costs or needs in relation to income";
- Not exclude recipients of other government assistance programs from receiving benefits, and will treat owners and renters equitably;

- Use no more than 10 percent of their federal funding for planning and administration; and
- Provide an opportunity for an administrative hearing for applicants whose claims are denied.

Outside of these assurances, states have significant flexibility in designing their programs.¹¹ For example, grantees can set more restrictive eligibility criteria, determine the level of benefits to be provided, identify agencies to administer the program, and decide whether to disburse benefits through utilities or directly to program participants.¹² However, LIHEAP grantees must certify as part of their annual application that they will "provide a method for public participation in the state plan's development."¹³

<u>Appropriations</u>

LIHEAP is funded by annual appropriations to DHHS, which are then distributed to grantees for the provision of energy assistance through locally administered programs.¹⁴ Because of this funding structure, the amount of money available for grantees can vary year to year, and no level of funding is guaranteed.¹⁵ In fact, the Trump administration proposed a complete elimination of LIHEAP funding for fiscal year (FY) 2018 and 2019 on the grounds that states and utility companies provided sufficient low-income assistance and protection from disconnection.¹⁶ Table 1 illustrates how funding levels have fluctuated in recent years.

Fiscal year	Total funding	Block grant appropriation	Additional funding
2017	\$3.4 billion	\$3.4 billion	N/A
2018	\$3.6 billion	\$3.6 billion	N/A
2019	\$3.7 billion	\$3.7 billion	N/A
2020	\$4.6 billion	\$3.7 billion	\$900 million (CARES Act)
2021	\$8.2 billion	\$3.7 billion	\$4.5 billion (American Rescue Plan Act, available through fiscal year 2022)
2022	\$3.9 billion	\$3.8 billion	\$100 million (Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act)
2023	\$6.1 billion	\$4.0 billion	\$1 billion (Continuing Appropriations Act); \$1 billion (Consolidated Appropriations Act); \$100 million (Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act)

Table 1: Annual LIHEAP funding

Source: LIHEAP and WAP funding, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/Funding/funding.htm</u>.

The most recent year of complete data on the LIHEAP funding breakdown is from FY 2017, when Congress appropriated \$3.4 billion for the program and an additional \$160 million was carried over from the previous year's unused funds, bringing the year's full funding to \$3.5 billion.¹⁷ Since 2017, LIHEAP funding has increased, in part due to federal pandemic assistance programs. Modest funding increases raised the total funding for both 2018 and 2019. LIHEAP received approximately \$900 million in supplemental funding through the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act in 2020, bringing the year's total to roughly \$4.7 billion, and a further \$4.5 billion in supplemental funding from the American Rescue Plan Act brought the 2021 total to \$8.5 billion.¹⁸ Funding returned to pre-pandemic levels in 2022,¹⁹ but rose again in 2023 with \$1 billion in supplemental funding that brought the year's total to more than \$6 billion.²⁰

In general, the vast majority of appropriated funds go directly to program costs. Each year, DHHS distributes more than 99 percent of the regular LIHEAP block grant funding among the states and other jurisdictions that have applied to participate in LIHEAP,²¹ reserving the remainder until later in the year.²² Once these funds have been allocated, grantees are permitted to spend no more than 10 percent of their allocation on administrative costs.²³ Similarly, the LIHEAP statute strongly encourages grantees to maximize the use of their allocations each year. Grantees may request to carry over no more than 10 percent of their allocation from one federal fiscal year to the next,²⁴ although few states have carryover funds approaching this threshold each year.²⁵ In the event that a grantee has more than 10 percent of their allocation remaining at the end of the fiscal year, the remaining funds are forfeited to DHHS to be reallocated among all grantees the following year.²⁶ In 2019, only two states—Ohio and Utah—had funding in excess of the 10 percent they were permitted to carry over to the following year.²⁷

State Administration of LIHEAP

Each state runs a low-income energy assistance program that is funded in whole or in part through its LIHEAP allocation.²⁸ A few states use their LIHEAP allocations to fund multiple energy assistance programs. For example, Florida operates a general LIHEAP program, but also uses its LIHEAP funds for a second program that is exclusively open to elderly people in a small number of counties.²⁹

Some states and localities contribute additional funding to these programs. Although comprehensive nationwide data on supplemental state funding is not available for recent years, 23 states provided a total of approximately \$250 million in supplementary funding in 2010, with nearly half of this amount coming from New York.³⁰ Maryland and Michigan each provided more than \$40 million in supplemental funding the same year, and Alaska contributed an additional \$23 million.³¹

All but five states provide payment directly to utilities for heating assistance, rather than disbursing funds to participant households.³² While these utility payments are the default in most states, many

jurisdictions have established processes to allow for payment to participant households under certain circumstances, such as when the household makes utility payments to its landlord under a rental agreement or when the household uses wood pellets as its main source of home energy.³³

Data Source and Analytical Approach

As mentioned above, each LIHEAP grantee submits a *Detailed Model Plan* to DHHS each year to provide a detailed account of how the grantee's LIHEAP funds will be used and how its assistance program will be administered. The DMP must, among other things, describe the eligibility requirements for each type of assistance offered, explain the benefit levels available for each type of assistance, and provide data on the "number and income levels of households which apply and the number which are assisted with funds."³⁴ Each grantee's 2023 DMP is available through the LIHEAP Clearinghouse.³⁵

The sections below explore the wide variations in state administrative approaches, including the different ways in which states determine eligibility and benefit levels for eligible households, as well as barriers to participation that applicants may face. These sections include descriptive statistics obtained via a compilation and summary of the 2023 DMP submitted to DHHS. The summary review examines the DMPs of all 50 states, plus the District of Columbia,³⁶ to understand the variety of LIHEAP administration models and the prevalence of different program features.

Grantees' responses in the following sections of the DMPs are explored in more detail throughout this paper. Specifically, the authors analyzed:

- **Categorical eligibility (Section 1.4):** This section requires grantees to report whether they consider households categorically eligible for LIHEAP benefits based on at least one member of the household receiving benefits through Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), Supplemental Security Income (SSI), Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), or a means-tested veterans program. Grantees that recognize this type of categorical eligibility must also report which benefits programs qualify a household for heating, cooling, crisis, and weatherization assistance.
- **Gross vs. net income (Section 1.8):** This section asks whether the grantee uses gross or net household income for income-based eligibility requirements.
- Income eligibility (Sections 2.1, 3.1, and 4.1): These sections cover the grantee's income eligibility thresholds for households of different sizes.
- Additional eligibility requirements (Sections 2.2, 2.3, 3.2, and 3.3): These sections address any additional eligibility requirements that grantees may have for heating and cooling assistance,

including whether the grantee uses an asset test or gives priority to households with elderly, disabled, or young residents.

- Benefit level determination (Sections 2.5 and 3.5): These sections record the variables that grantees use to determine benefit levels for heating and cooling assistance, including income, household size, and home energy cost or need.
- Benefit levels (Sections 2.6, 3.6, 4.12, 5.9, and 5.10): These sections cover the grantee's minimum and maximum benefit levels for heating, cooling, crisis, and weatherization assistance.
- **Payment distribution (Section 9.1):** This section addresses whether the grantee makes payments directly to home energy suppliers for heating, cooling, and crisis assistance.
- **Documentation requirements (Sections 17.2, 17.4, 17.5, and 17.8):** These sections cover the documentation that is required to apply for LIHEAP benefits, including identification, citizenship documentation, income verification, proof of residency, and utility bills.

Many of the descriptive statistics cited throughout this paper are based on jurisdictions' answers to questions that required only binary responses, but some statistics also reflect the authors' interpretation of jurisdictions' responses to questions that required or permitted text-based responses.

Eligibility

In order to receive LIHEAP benefits, a household must meet the eligibility criteria established by the federal LIHEAP statute,³⁷ as well as any more restrictive criteria established by their grantee jurisdiction.³⁸ The LIHEAP statute sets out eligibility criteria that all recipient households must meet, which can be broken down into what are known as the "categorical" eligibility criteria and the "income" eligibility criteria.³⁹ The categorical eligibility criteria permit households in which at least one person receives income from specified state and federal assistance programs, including SNAP, SSI, and TANF, to also receive funding through LIHEAP. Separately, the income eligibility criteria provide that households with incomes at or below 150 percent of the state poverty level or 60 percent of the state median income (with exceptions) may receive LIHEAP benefits. Other criteria, such as asset tests or additional requirements for renters, may also apply.

These federal eligibility criteria establish a ceiling for eligibility, and states are permitted under the LIHEAP statute to set more restrictive criteria. Kansas, for example, limits participation in its heating and cooling assistance program to households at or below 130 percent of the federal poverty level, a lower income threshold than that set by the federal eligibility criteria.⁴⁰ However, state incomebased criteria cannot exclude households with incomes falling below 110 percent of the federal poverty line solely on the basis of income.⁴¹ Outside of these parameters, states have significant

freedom to establish their own eligibility criteria, including setting different criteria for each type of LIHEAP assistance that they provide. For example, in 2021, "Virginia set its eligibility for heating, cooling, and crisis assistance all at 130% FPL, while setting its eligibility for weatherization at 60% of state median income."⁴² This case is somewhat anomalous, though, as most states use the same income criteria for all types of assistance.⁴³

The sections below explore state-level eligibility criteria in more detail, breaking these criteria down along the federal lines of categorical and income-based criteria, as well as additional criteria.

Categorical Eligibility

In their DMPs for FY 2023, 45 percent of states identified at least one form of categorical eligibility for LIHEAP assistance.⁴⁴ The states that utilize at least one form of categorical eligibility incorporate TANF, SSI, SNAP, or veteran-related benefits at different rates (Table 2).

Table 2: Percentage of states using participation in various benefits programs as categorical eligibility criteria

		Benefit program			
		TANF	SSI	SNAP	Veteran-related
Ice	Heating	43%	35%	48%	9%
EAP istan e	Cooling	61%	48%	61%	13%
LIH assi typ	Crisis	61%	48%	61%	13%

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

While categorical eligibility can reduce administrative burdens for both LIHEAP applicants and the government agencies that process applications,⁴⁵ a small minority of states that use categorical eligibility criteria allows households to automatically enroll in LIHEAP based on their participation in another assistance program.⁴⁶ Only eight states (Kansas, Massachusetts, Michigan, Montana, New York, Oklahoma, South Dakota, and Vermont) provide any type of automatic enrollment based on categorical eligibility, and still most of these states require more than enrollment in another benefits program for automatic enrollment in LIHEAP.⁴⁷ While Vermont allows SNAP applicants to automatically enroll in LIHEAP and recertify their eligibility on the same schedule as their SNAP certification, the other seven states impose additional requirements for automatic enrollment. For example, a state may recognize the categorical eligibility of a household only if someone in the household meets an additional requirement, such as a separate age requirement.⁴⁸

Income Eligibility

As mentioned above, in addition to setting categorical eligibility criteria for LIHEAP benefits, the LIHEAP statute also establishes income-based eligibility criteria that grantees may make more restrictive. For the purposes of these criteria, income may be measured in relation to the state's median income (SMI) or the federal poverty guideline (FPG) established by the Department of Health and Human Services. Table 3 breaks down the percentage of states that use each income measure, as well as the threshold that their program sets for income-based eligibility.

		Income threshold for a four-person household				
		< 60% SMI	60% SMI	< 150% FPG	150% FPG	> 150% FPG
Ce	Heating	2%	59%	8%	24%	6%
EAP istan e	Cooling	0%	62%	6%	28%	3%
LIH assi typ	Crisis	2%	59%	4%	27%	8%

Table 3: Percentage of states using various income-based eligibility criteria

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

Not only may grantees set thresholds for the level of household income that qualifies for LIHEAP assistance, they also have discretion in how they define and measure income. Overwhelmingly, states use a gross income measurement, although a small number of grantees base eligibility on net income.⁴⁹

There is also significant variation in what grantees count as sources of income for the purposes of LIHEAP eligibility. While all grantees count wages, self-employment income, retirement benefits, and alimony as income, grantees are fairly evenly divided over whether some other sources, such as cash gifts, legal settlements, and insurance payments, count toward a household's income.⁵⁰ A minority of grantees consider income tax refunds, work study funding, and income earned by children as part of a household's income.⁵¹ Table 4 breaks down the percentage of states that count different potential streams of income for the purposes of LIHEAP income-based eligibility.

Table 4: Percentage of states counting types of income sources for LIHEAP e	ligibility
---	------------

Wages	100%	Legal settlements	51%
Self-employment income	100%	Jury duty compensation	49%
Retirement benefits	100%	One-time lump-sum payments	47%
Alimony	100%	Insurance payments made directly	45%
Contract income	98%	Income from employment through the Workforce Investment Act	41%
SSA benefits	98%	Funds received for foster children	37%
Rental Income	98%	Work study	29%
Unemployment Insurance	96%	Stipends from companion programs	14%
SSI	96%	Ameri-Corp	12%
Veterans Administration benefits	94%	Income of child under 18	10%
Child support	92%	Certain other insurance payments	8%
Strike pay	90%	Income tax refunds	8%
Interest, dividends, or royalties	90%	Savings account	6%
Commissions	88%	Reimbursement	4%
TANF	76%	SNAP	2%
General assistance benefits	65%	Loans	2%
Payments from mortgage contracts	59%	Balance of retirement account	2%
Cash gifts	59%	Women, Infants, and Children Supplemental Nutrition Program benefits	0%

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

Additional Criteria

While the LIHEAP statute only lays out eligibility criteria based on household income or participation in another benefits program, grantees have the ability to further restrict eligibility based on criteria that fall outside these two categories. A majority of states imposes at least one additional requirement for eligibility.⁵²

For heating assistance, 59 percent of states use additional criteria to determine eligibility.⁵³ Of those jurisdictions:

- 10 percent use an asset test. For example, households in Arkansas can qualify for heating assistance only if they have \$2,250 or less in assets, unless they have at least one member over the age of 60, in which case the threshold is \$3,250.⁵⁴
- 53 percent have additional requirements for renters in subsidized housing. For example, Maryland requires these renters to provide evidence that they are responsible for their own heating costs in order to receive heating assistance.⁵⁵
- 53 percent have additional requirements for renters with utilities included in the rent. For example, in Illinois these renters are eligible for heating assistance only if their rent is greater than 30 percent of their income for at least 30 days prior to their application for benefits.⁵⁶

Of the states that provide cooling assistance, 40 percent use additional eligibility criteria.⁵⁷ Of those jurisdictions:

- 25 percent use an asset test.
- 33 percent have additional requirements for renters in subsidized housing.
- 42 percent have additional requirements for renters with utilities included in the rent.

Additionally, many grantees expressly prioritize certain groups in their eligibility determinations.⁵⁸ Households with elderly or disabled members are prioritized by the most states: the elderly receive priority for heating assistance in 71 percent of states and for cooling assistance in 83 percent of states, and households with at least one disabled member are prioritized for heating assistance in 71 percent of states and for cooling assistance in 73 percent of states.⁵⁹ Households with young children are also commonly prioritized, with 59 percent of states prioritizing them for heating benefits and 73 percent of states prioritizing them for cooling benefits.⁶⁰ Finally, 37 percent of states prioritize households with high energy burdens for heating assistance, and 46 percent prioritize such households for cooling assistance.⁶¹

Benefit Levels

There are four categories of LIHEAP assistance: heating, cooling, weatherization, and crisis assistance, which can itself be distributed in the form of heating, cooling, or other assistance (see Figure 1 and "Types of Assistance" below). Each grantee sets its own eligibility criteria and minimum and maximum benefit levels for each category of assistance. For FY 2023, grantees' median minimum amount of heating assistance was approximately \$200, while the median maximum for

November 2023

heating assistance was about \$1,200.⁶² For cooling assistance, the median minimum was roughly \$200 and the median maximum was approximately \$800.⁶³ For crisis assistance, the median maximum benefit was \$750.⁶⁴ Most states do not set a maximum weatherization benefit, but for the 17 states that do, the median maximum was \$10,000.⁶⁵ These benefit levels are dependent on federal appropriations, which vary from year to year. Of the \$3.5 billion appropriated for LIHEAP in FY 2017, approximately 50.6 percent (\$1.8 billion) was used for heating assistance, 6.7 percent (\$233 million) for cooling assistance, and 16.5 percent (\$575 million) for crisis assistance.⁶⁶



Figure 1: Average household benefits, 2001–21

Note: Data for years marked with an asterisk are preliminary pending final data validation. Source: LIHEAP Performance Measurement website, <u>https://liheappm.acf.hhs.gov</u>.

Separate from establishing their own LIHEAP eligibility requirements, grantees can set unique criteria for determining the level of benefits that an eligible household receives. States determine how to distribute funds among households that qualify,⁶⁷ although the LIHEAP statute requires states to prioritize households with the lowest incomes and the highest energy burdens in their outreach and distribution of funds.⁶⁸ For heating benefits, all states take income and household size into account, while 96 percent also consider home energy cost or need.⁶⁹ Similarly, every state that offers cooling assistance considers income and household size when setting a recipient's benefit levels, and 93 percent consider home energy cost or need.⁷⁰ Table 5 breaks down how different states assess energy cost or need.

Table 5: Percentage of states considering various factors when assessing energy cost or need for heating and cooling assistance

Factor	Percentage of states considering factor for heating assistance	Percentage of states considering factor for cooling assistance	
Fuel Type	80%	43%	
Energy Burden	49%	43%	
Dwelling Type	45%	20%	
Individual Bill	40%	53%	
Climate/Region	29%	7%	
Energy Need ⁷¹	22%	37%	

Note: "Energy need" is defined in the LIHEAP statute to "tak[e] into account both the energy burden of such household and the unique situation of such household that results from having members of vulnerable populations, including very young children, individuals with disabilities, and frail older individuals." 42 U.S.C. § 8622.

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

Barriers to Participation

Between 2011 and 2021, only about 15–20 percent of households meeting federal eligibility criteria received LIHEAP funding (Figure 2).⁷² This rate is down significantly from when LIHEAP began in 1981 and the participation rate was about 36 percent.⁷³ However, even a participation rate of 36 percent is extremely low compared to other federal benefits programs like SNAP, which has an average participation rate above 80 percent.⁷⁴





Note: Data for years marked with an asterisk are preliminary pending final data validation. Source: LIHEAP Performance Measurement website, <u>https://liheappm.acf.hhs.gov</u>.

Given the block-grant nature of LIHEAP, there is substantial variation between grantees in their application processes, as well as the processes they use for determining eligibility and benefit levels, making it difficult to identify the precise cause of the program's low participation rate on a national level. The low levels of participation are likely based on a combination of factors operating at both the state and federal levels.

One partial explanation for low participation rates may be that some grantees have imposed application processes or requirements that discourage or prevent eligible households from receiving funding. Although the LIHEAP statute requires grantees to provide applicants with the opportunity to appeal the denial of their application, the statute provides limited safeguards against burdensome application processes that may prevent an otherwise eligible household from successfully submitting an application at all.⁷⁵ The application process in some jurisdictions includes in-person filing or meeting requirements, which can be challenging for people living in remote or sparsely populated areas. For example, Maine's LIHEAP program requires applicants to attend an in-person meeting before they can apply, meaning that applicants from Maine's island communities must make a ferry trip to the mainland in order to apply for benefits.⁷⁶ Similarly, grantees may require applicants to provide various forms of identification (Table 6), proof of immigration and residency status (Table 7), specific income-related documentation (Table 8), and other documents (Table 9) before their application can be reviewed. As providing these documents could be burdensome or impossible for some households, categorical eligibility criteria could help reduce some of the administrative burden for both applicants and administrators.⁷⁷

##
	Applicant only	All adults in household	All household members
Social Security Card photocopy & retention	14%	14%	20%
Social Security number (without actual card)	24%	25%	53%
Government-issued identification card	45%	14%	10%

Table 6: Percentage of states requiring various forms of identification

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

Table 7: Percentage of states requiring documentation of citizenship or legal residency

Noncitizens must provide documentation of immigration status	78%
Applicants' submission of Social Security cards accepted as proof of legal residency	59%
Applicants' signed attestation of citizenship or legal residency	45%
Citizens provide birth certificate, naturalization papers, or passport	22%

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

Table 8: Percentage of states requiring specific documents for income verification

Documentation of income for all adult household members	100%
Pay stubs	100%
Social Security award letters	100%
Unemployment insurance letters	100%
Social Security award letters	90%
Zero-income statements	90%
Bank statements	69%

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

Table 9: Percentage of states requiring other eligibility documentation

Current utility bill	90%
Proof of physical residency	73%

Source: Summary review of 2023 DMPs of all states and Washington, DC.

LIHEAP funding levels may inhibit access to the program's benefits because those funding levels could limit the number of eligible cases grantees can support or encourage grantees to implement more restrictive eligibility requirements. Because grantees are not required to provide funding to all households that meet their eligibility criteria, "simply being eligible for LIHEAP does not entitle a household to LIHEAP benefits."⁷⁸

First, there may simply not be enough funding available for states to provide benefits to all eligible households. As DHHS explains on its website, "Being qualified for LIHEAP does not guarantee that you will receive help. ... Quite often, states, tribes, and territories run out of LIHEAP money before they have served everyone that is eligible."⁷⁹ As energy costs rise and extreme weather increases household energy usage, some grantees are encountering earlier and more severe funding shortages.⁸⁰ When grantees run out of funding before the close of their annual application cycle, they are forced to stop accepting new applications and turn away otherwise eligible households.⁸¹

Second, insufficient funding at the federal level can also lower the overall program participation rate by placing pressure on grantees to impose more restrictive eligibility requirements. As grantees are permitted to restrict eligibility beyond the minimum eligibility standards set by the federal LIHEAP statute, the participation rate of households meeting the federal eligibility criteria will never be 100 percent.⁸² Because the formula for allocating funds between grantees does not take account of participation rates, grantees are not incentivized to ensure that funding reaches all federally eligible households or even all households eligible under their own more restrictive criteria.⁸³ In light of the federal funding shortfall, grantees face a policy tradeoff between maximizing the number of households that receive funding and maximizing the level of benefits that each participating household receives, with many states opting to provide a higher level of benefits to a smaller number of households.⁸⁴ This dilemma is discussed in more detail below, in the section entitled LIHEAP Efficacy and Impact.

Types of Assistance

LIHEAP funds must be used to "provide assistance to low income households in meeting their home energy costs," "intervene in energy crisis situations," and "provide low-cost residential weatherization and other cost-effective energy-related home repair," in addition to conducting outreach and other administrative activities.⁸⁵ As a result, funding provided through LIHEAP can generally be broken into four categories: weatherization assistance, crisis assistance, and home energy assistance, which is defined as "a source of heating or cooling in residential dwellings"⁸⁶ and further broken down into heating and cooling assistance. The statute's broad definition of "home energy" means that a wide variety of residential heating and cooling fuels are eligible for LIHEAP funding, including electricity, natural gas, heating oil, kerosene, propane, and wood.⁸⁷

While the majority of LIHEAP is used to provide heating assistance (Figure 3), unique issues related to crisis assistance and cooling assistance are explored below; weatherization assistance falls largely beyond the scope of this paper.



Figure 3: Allocation of LIHEAP funding, 2011–21

Note: Data for years marked with an asterisk are preliminary pending final data validation. Source: LIHEAP Performance Measurement website, <u>https://liheappm.acf.hhs.gov</u>.

Crisis Assistance

In addition to the home energy assistance that grantees are required to provide, the LIHEAP statute requires grantees to reserve a "reasonable amount" of their funding through March 15 each year for an "energy crisis intervention" program.⁸⁸ This program must provide assistance to eligible households to resolve an energy crisis within 48 hours of the household's application, or within 18 hours in the case of a life-threatening situation, though these requirements are relaxed in the case of a natural disaster.⁸⁹ While the statute does not define what constitutes a "reasonable amount" of funding for a grantee to reserve for crisis assistance, approximately 21 percent of LIHEAP funding distributed each year falls under this category, and is distributed in the form of summer, winter, and year-round crisis assistance (Figure 4).⁹⁰



Figure 4: Average household crisis benefits, 2011-21

Note: Data for years marked with an asterisk are preliminary pending final data validation. Source: LIHEAP Performance Measurement website, <u>https://liheappm.acf.hhs.gov</u>.

The statute defines "energy crisis" as "weather-related and supply shortage emergencies and other household energy-related emergencies."⁹¹ Because this definition is very broad, grantees have significant flexibility in determining what constitutes an energy crisis or life-threatening situation.

Each grantee must provide its definition of these terms as part of its DMP each year, giving DHHS some oversight of the way these terms are defined.

Many states' energy crisis definitions include situations in which households are imminently at risk of losing energy access as a result of non-payment, equipment failure, or limited fuel supply.⁹² A selection of "energy crisis" (Table 10) and "life-threatening situation" (Table 11) definitions is available below.

Table 10: Selection of energy crisis definitions

Arizona	 "A crisis exists when a household faces an energy burden that depletes or threatens to deplete financial resources, or which poses potential health and/or safety threat to the well-being of the household." This includes when any of the following occur: "The household has received a shutoff or eviction notice (when included in the rent) and/or is pending loss of energy" "The Standard LIHEAP benefit does not pay the full amount of the Applicant's bill" "The Household utilizes portable fuel or pre-pay utility service and has 7 days or less of energy available"
Georgia	"A crisis is determined when a low-income household is facing imminent disconnection within 7 calendar days and/or needs restoration of their heating or cooling fuel source. A crisis may also result from a weather related emergency, which affects all, or a specific area of the state."
New Jersey	"Crisis Assistance is deemed necessary when a household is in danger of running out of fuel or where a client receives a shutoff notice from their utility company. This crisis must be resolved within 48 hours."
Virginia	"The Crisis Assistance component is designed to help households meet energy emergencies that cannot be met by other resources. The emergency may result from a weather related or supply shortage emergency such as: no source of heat; the only heating equipment in the home is inoperable or unsafe; or there is a potential no heat situation. Crisis Assistance will be provided when the conditions for providing assistance are met and the assistance will ensure heat for the household. Crisis Assistance intervention must resolve the energy crisis of eligible applicants within 48 hours, or 18 hours if in a life threatening situation. Assistance with the purchase of primary fuel and the payment of the primary utility bills is provided to households who did not receive Heating Assistance or who have exhausted their heating benefit."

Source: Authors' analysis of Arizona, Georgia, New Jersey, and Virginia 2023 DMPs.93

Table 11: Selection of life-threatening situation definitions

Arizona	"A client is considered to be in a life-threatening crisis when one of the following situations exists: The termination of power or exposure to heat or cold would be dangerous to the health of a household member, as evidenced by a statement from a licensed medical physician; Life supporting equipment used in the home is dependent on utility service for the operation of such apparatus."
Georgia	"A life-threatening situation is one where by there is a life threatening medical condition that exists that could be intensified if a crisis energy assistance applicant is without energy service. It must be validated by a medical professional such as a physician, public health official, licensed practitioner of the healing arts, or a county health director."
New Jersey	"A life threatening crisis exists when a household has no fuel and/or has been shut off by their utility company. This type of crisis must be addressed within 18 hours."
Virginia	"A crisis situation is considered life-threatening if 1) the temperature is projected to be 32 degrees or less and 2) the household includes at least one vulnerable person (an individual who is under age six, age 60 or over, or disabled). Temperatures of 32 degrees or less for the current and following day are established by verifying the projected temperature through a weather service (The Weather Channel etc)."

Source: Authors' analysis of Arizona, Georgia, New Jersey, and Virginia 2023 DMPs.94

Cooling Assistance

Extreme heat kills hundreds of people in the United States each year,⁹⁵ and average temperatures nationwide are expected to rise by as much as 8 degrees Fahrenheit in some areas by 2100.⁹⁶ Before the end of this century, most Americans will experience more than 25 days of temperatures exceeding 90 degrees Fahrenheit each year.⁹⁷ The availability of cooling assistance under LIHEAP will likely increase in importance as global temperatures have been rising—the past eight years have been the warmest eight years in recorded history.⁹⁸

During periods of high heat, access to air-conditioning can be a matter of life or death: a survey of heat-related deaths in Maricopa County, Arizona, found that approximately 20 percent of indoor heat-related deaths occurred in residences with no air-conditioning unit.⁹⁹ In cases where an air conditioner was present, the units were nonfunctioning more than 50 percent of the time.¹⁰⁰ While these statistics highlight the need for affordable access to air-conditioning units and maintenance, the study also found that approximately 13 percent of residences with air-conditioning units had been disconnected from their electricity service, and 34 percent of homes had not been running their air-conditioning when the death occurred, possibly out of a need to save money.¹⁰¹

Although the LIHEAP statute allows grantees to use their funds for home heating and cooling assistance, grantees are not required to cover both.¹⁰² As noted above, all 50 states and the District of Columbia provide heating assistance with their LIHEAP funds, but fewer than half of these jurisdictions also use their funding to provide cooling assistance.¹⁰³ As of 2020, 23 states provided cooling assistance,¹⁰⁴ a figure that has risen from only 16 states in 2007.¹⁰⁵ Even with more states offering cooling assistance, only a small portion of LIHEAP funding actually goes toward residential cooling costs (Figure 5). Even in the Southeast, where temperatures are generally higher year round, 14 percent of funding has gone toward cooling while 38 percent went toward heating.¹⁰⁶



Figure 5: Percentage of LIHEAP funds used by assistance type, 2001–19

Source: Scott Bechler, "How a Decades-Old Federal Energy Assistance Program Functions in Practice: A Deep Dive into LIHEAP" (2021), <u>https://nicholasinstitute.duke.edu/sites/default/files/publications/How-a-Decades-Old-Federal-Energy-Assistance-Program-Functions-in-Practice-A-Deep-Dive-into-LIHEAP.pdf</u>.

This disparity is partially explained by the history of the LIHEAP formula.¹⁰⁷ When LIHEAP first began in the early 1980s, the original formula heavily favored cold-weather states due to the heating oil crisis from which the program emerged.¹⁰⁸ This context contributed to a formula that limited the funding available for states where the affordability of cooling is a greater concern. In 1984, Congress introduced a new formula to address this issue by allocating funding based on "the ratio of energy expenditures of the state's low-income households to the energy expenditures of all lowincome households in the country."¹⁰⁹ These changes are codified in the LIHEAP statute, and the formula can be altered only through further congressional action.

This formula, which is still referred to as the "new" LIHEAP formula nearly 40 years after its introduction, is intended to distribute funds more equitably between warm- and cold-weather states, and weighs state cooling and heating programs equally.¹¹⁰ However, the "new" formula also includes provisions to ensure that states do not lose significant funding as a result of the formula change, so the "old" formula still applies to roughly the first \$2 billion in LIHEAP funding allocated each year.¹¹¹ As a result, cold-weather states are still favored in the distribution of a significant portion of LIHEAP funding, leading to a continued underprovision of cooling assistance.

In addition to the general disparity in funding for cooling assistance compared to heating assistance, the current structure and administration of LIHEAP does not account for the more recent and growing need for air-conditioning in the context of rising temperatures. First, many northern states provide no cooling assistance under LIHEAP, and many of their residents lack air conditioners.¹¹² As of 2020, fewer than 70 percent of households in Washington, Vermont, and Montana had air-conditioning.¹¹³ As northern states face increasing numbers of high heat days,¹¹⁴ more households will need to obtain and regularly use air conditioners, both of which can be unaffordable for low-income households.

A number of states, including Mississippi and Nebraska, use LIHEAP funding to cover expenses related to both purchasing and running air conditioners.¹¹⁵ However, some states, including New York, provide LIHEAP funding for the purchase of air-conditioning units but provide no assistance in covering the cost of running them.¹¹⁶ Even for households that can afford to purchase an air conditioner, the operating costs can be prohibitively expensive, with the National Energy Assistance Directors Association estimating that households running air conditioners would spend an average of \$540 on summer cooling in 2022.¹¹⁷ In Nebraska, a state that provides assistance both for the purchase of an air conditioner and for the costs of running the air conditioner, receipt of a LIHEAP-funded air conditioner within the past four years is one of the additional criteria that can help a household qualify for cooling assistance.¹¹⁸ States may also provide crisis assistance funding to households at risk of losing access to cooling "due to problems with equipment, receipt of a utility shutoff notice, or exhaustion of a fuel supply."¹¹⁹

LIHEAP Efficacy and Impact

Due to the block-grant nature of LIHEAP, assessing the efficacy of the program on a national scale is difficult,¹²⁰ and few detailed studies have been undertaken to evaluate its efficacy.¹²¹ As the LIHEAP statute gives flexibility to each grantee in structuring its program, program design varies significantly from state to state.¹²² Moreover, data collection and any necessary waivers for that collection are also handled by states, so performance measurement is not always uniform across all grantees.¹²³ This level of variation across programs means that nationwide statistics may obscure

nuance and noteworthy information related to the performance of programs in different states.

To combat this evaluation problem, the federal government has increased its efforts to collect standardized data on the program from grantees.¹²⁴ In 2014, DHHS began collecting and reporting on four performance metrics:¹²⁵

- Benefit Targeting Index, which "demonstrates whether your state is giving higher benefits to higher burden households";¹²⁶
- Burden Reduction Targeting Index, which "shows how burden reduction for your high burden households compares to the burden reduction for the average recipient";¹²⁷
- Service Restoration, which reflects "how many clients had service restored by LIHEAP";¹²⁸ and
- Service Loss Prevention, which "shows the number of clients who would have lost service if not for your intervention with LIHEAP funds."¹²⁹

Grantees report these performance metrics in their annual DMP submissions, along with information on their data collection practices and plans.¹³⁰

Distributing Funds to Energy Insecure Households

One metric for assessing the efficacy of LIHEAP is the extent to which appropriated funds actually reach energy insecure households across the country. Several aspects of the LIHEAP statute encourage grantees to distribute funding efficiently, even if they are not able to reach all federally eligible households. The LIHEAP statute prohibits states from spending more than a small percentage of their grant on administrative costs,¹³¹ so the vast majority of funds appropriated for LIHEAP go toward direct benefits for program participants. At the same time, the LIHEAP statute's limitations on carryover funding encourage grantees to use as much of their allocation as possible each year. For example, in FY 2017, only \$160 million of the total \$3.5 billion LIHEAP allocation was carried over from the previous year,¹³² suggesting that grantees used nearly all of the funds they received.

Reducing Energy Burdens

Another metric for assessing LIHEAP's efficacy is the impact it has on reducing energy burdens for eligible households. The most recent report to Congress on LIHEAP, in 2017, stated that "[t]he percentage of household heating expenditures offset by LIHEAP benefits decreased from 79.6 percent in FY 2016 to 73.7 percent in FY 2017." However, this nationwide statistic obscures many variations in the ways that grantees distribute benefits. The LIHEAP statute does not require grantees to provide a specific level of benefits to any eligible household, or even to provide benefits to all eligible households. As a result, the portion of total utility expenses covered by LIHEAP varies from state to state, as well as within states that provide tiered benefits to different households.

When determining the level of benefits to provide to eligible households, grantees are faced with a choice between giving greater funding to a smaller pool of recipients or distributing less funding to a larger number of households.¹³³ States that provide a higher amount to fewer eligible households include Florida, Mississippi, and South Carolina,¹³⁴ while Arkansas, Kentucky, North Carolina, and West Virginia¹³⁵ generally provide a lower level of funding to more recipients.

The different approaches taken by Florida and North Carolina capture the two sides of this policy choice. In 2019, both states received roughly \$100 million in LIHEAP funding, although it is worth noting that the population of Florida is roughly twice that of North Carolina. The two states received similar allocations, but Florida provided its LIHEAP participants with an average benefit of \$944, while North Carolina provided an average benefit of \$254.¹³⁶ While Florida's average benefit was more than three times higher than North Carolina's, it served only 6.3 percent of its 1,684,340 eligible households, compared to North Carolina, which served 16.8 percent of its 754,753 eligible households.¹³⁷ This funding reduced the average Florida participant's energy burden from 15.50 percent to 11.27 percent, whereas the average North Carolina participant's energy burden decreased from 12.81 percent to 10.46 percent as a result of LIHEAP funding.¹³⁸

Targeting Energy Burdened Households

A further metric for evaluating LIHEAP's efficacy is the extent to which program funding flows to the households with the lowest incomes and the highest energy burdens. While studies have found that participation in LIHEAP reduces household energy insecurity, researchers have noted that the program would be more successful with better targeting of and more focused outreach to low-income households.¹³⁹ One study also found that LIHEAP tends to benefit "marginally energy-insecure households more than the severely energy insecure."¹⁴⁰ This finding runs contrary to the LIHEAP statute's requirement that grantees "ensure that households with the lowest incomes, together with the highest home energy need in relation to income, receive the highest level of assistance."¹⁴¹ Despite this directive, households with greater resources may inevitably be better able to navigate the administrative aspects of applying because of those resources.¹⁴²

Federally determined funding that does not keep pace with energy costs is a limitation on the efficacy of LIHEAP: energy costs are generally rising around the globe, increasing energy burdens on many low-income households.¹⁴³ Many grantees receive insufficient funds to serve all eligible households, and as energy costs rise, grantees will need increased funding in order to maintain even the current reach of their programs.¹⁴⁴ Although President Biden's proposed FY 2024 LIHEAP budget includes a \$111 million increase in LIHEAP funding over FY 2023, this increase is intended to help

provide water bill assistance to low-income households following the expiration of the Low Income Household Water Assistance Program.¹⁴⁵

As the foregoing discussion illustrates, LIHEAP provides meaningful energy assistance to lowincome households across the country, but its reach and efficacy are limited due in large part to funding. While the variation in program design among states makes it difficult to draw universal conclusions about LIHEAP's efficacy, the flexibility afforded to LIHEAP grantees allows each jurisdiction to tailor its program to meet its unique needs and policy objectives. Without increased funding at the federal level, though, LIHEAP will not be able to fully alleviate energy insecurity for all low-income households in the US. The following section discusses ratepayer-funded affordability programs administered by utilities, which often work with or alongside LIHEAP to provide additional energy assistance.

Utility Rate Designs and Discount Programs to Promote Energy Affordability

Overview of Programs

In addition to LIHEAP and other assistance programs administered at the state or federal level, ratepayer-funded affordability programs administered by utilities make up a significant portion of energy affordability programs in the United States. Currently, utilities in at least 30 states operate at least one ratepayer-funded bill assistance program.¹⁴⁶ These programs include an enormous variety of designs and structures, including different funding models, eligibility criteria, target populations, and benefits.¹⁴⁷ Especially when combined with LIHEAP participation, ratepayer-funded utility assistance programs can significantly lower household energy burdens. The most common ratepayer-funded structures are percentage of income payment plans (PIPPs), flat percentage discounts, and tiered discounts.¹⁴⁸ These and other common structures are explored in Table 12, with example programs noted in the footnotes; PIPPs and prepaid metering will be discussed in greater detail below.

Percentage of Payments are capped at predetermined percentage of household income,¹⁴⁹ which Income Payment may be a flat percentage for all participants or tiered based on income level or Plan (PIPP) other factors. Bills are reduced by a set percentage, which may be universal across program Set percentage discounts participants¹⁵⁰ or tiered based on income level or other factors.¹⁵¹ Bills are offset by a set credit amount, which may be universal across program Set bill credits participants¹⁵² or tiered based on income level or other factors.¹⁵³ Programs can include: Usage-based Monthly payments based on average usage;¹⁵⁴ programs Tiered discounts based on usage;155 Discounted rates applied to consumption.¹⁵⁶ • Existing customer debt is erased through participation.¹⁵⁷ Programs can operate as gradual forgiveness based on timely bill payments or one-time full forgiveness.¹⁵⁸ Arrearage Forgiveness may occur gradually over the course of program participation.¹⁵⁹ In addition forgiveness to arrearage forgiveness that is built into a utility's low-income assistance program, many states offered one-time utility debt forgiveness during the COVID-19 pandemic.¹⁶⁰

Table 12: Common Ratepayer-Funded Energy Affordability Program Structures

continued on next page

Waiver or reduction in fees	Can include reduction or waiver of service charges ¹⁶¹ or reduced minimum bills. ¹⁶²
Round-up programs	Utilities may allow customers to "round up" their monthly bill to the next whole dollar, with the additional money being added to a program fund to provide assistance to households that are struggling to pay their bills. ¹⁶³
Prepaid metering	Customers pay in advance for service, which typically is disconnected when prepaid balance reaches zero. ¹⁶⁴

Source: Authors' analysis.

Some programs combine multiple features from the common structures outlined above, and some utilities also offer multiple programs. For example, many utilities in California offer both the California Alternate Rates for Energy (CARE) program, which provides a 20 percent discount on gas and electricity for households that meet certain income requirements or are enrolled in specific benefits programs, and the Family Electric Rate Assistance program, which gives households of three or more residents an 18 percent discount on electricity if they meet certain income requirements.¹⁶⁵

The enrollment criteria for ratepayer-funded affordability programs differ greatly across programs, but may be based on income, energy burden, participation in government benefits programs, age, disability, household size, medical necessity, or other factors. Programs that allow applicants to self-certify for enrollment, like California's CARE program, can reduce administrative burdens.¹⁶⁶ Similarly, some states, like New Jersey, automatically enroll households that participate in other benefits programs.¹⁶⁷ Programs that use "categorical" eligibility criteria such as participation in specific government assistance programs like TANF, SSI, or LIHEAP generally pose a lower administrative burden for both applicants and administrators, which can increase participation. Although the use of categorical eligibility in utility-run affordability programs can allow utilities to avoid undertaking burdensome income verification, participation in TANF, SSI, LIHEAP, or another assistance program is not always a reliable stand-in for income level, particularly in light of the low levels of participation in LIHEAP.

On top of any eligibility criteria, utility-run affordability programs often have additional limits on participation, which can include restricting program participation to a set number of customers, allowing households to participate only for a certain number of months,¹⁶⁸ or applying reduced rates to only a certain amount of usage.¹⁶⁹ Some utilities will also make program participation contingent on the customer making on-time monthly payments,¹⁷⁰ which can be a major barrier to participation for low-income households, even when the program reduces their monthly payment

requirements. Households may similarly struggle to enroll or maintain their participation due to limited enrollment periods,¹⁷¹ existing arrearages,¹⁷² limitations on re-enrollment for previous participants,¹⁷³ or limits on the duration of benefit periods.

State Laws and Affordability Programs

Many states have established laws, either by legislation or regulation through the public utility commission, mandating that regulated utilities establish affordability programs. Some examples include:

- Pennsylvania's Public Utility Commission requires utility companies to run a variety of programs that help low-income customers maintain their service.¹⁷⁴ These programs include budget billing to stabilize monthly bill amounts, customer assistance programs to lower monthly bills based on household size and income, energy conservation assistance, and hardship funding for customers whose needs are not met by other assistance programs.
- Minnesota's Cold Weather Rule requires utilities to set up reasonable payment plans for lowincome customers struggling to pay their bills during the winter.¹⁷⁵ This rule applies to both gas and electric utilities, which are required to work with customers to establish a payment plan that is reasonable in light of the household's unique financial circumstances.
- Connecticut law establishes a utility-run arrearage forgiveness program.¹⁷⁶ This program allows income-eligible gas and electric customers to have the amount of their monthly payment, including any assistance they receive from the state's energy assistance program, deducted from the arrearage of their account pursuant to an amortization agreement with the utility.
- Nevada state law establishes a statewide ratepayer-funded utility discount program to reduce energy burdens through the imposition of a universal energy charge.¹⁷⁷ Eligible households receive assistance calculated to reduce their energy expenditures to "the median percentage of household income spent on natural gas and electricity statewide."
- Maine state law set an early example by explicitly authorizing the development of affordability programs in 1990 after the Maine Public Utility Commission rejected Central Maine Power Co.'s program proposal due to a perceived lack of jurisdiction.¹⁷⁸ In response, the 1990 legislation required the commission to order utilities to develop plans for special rates or bill assistance programs for low-income customers. Legislative changes in 1997 required the commission to establish a statewide assistance program that would apply to a larger group of electric utilities.

Common and Noteworthy Program Types

Percent of Income Payment Plans

Percentage of income payment plans (PIPPs) are payment programs designed to reduce household energy costs by capping utility bills at a set percentage of household income. Energy costs that exceed the established percentage of the consumer's income are typically covered by LIHEAP funds to the extent possible, then by other ratepayers.¹⁷⁹ In addition to keeping utility costs down for low-income consumers, PIPPs protect consumers from increases in utility rates by tying the consumer's financial obligation to income rather than to usage.

Although PIPPs are typically administered by utilities as ratepayer-funded affordability programs, the development of these programs is often influenced by state law. In some instances, states have incorporated a PIPP-like structure directly into their own energy assistance programs rather than relying on utilities to implement these programs, although this strategy is uncommon. In Nevada, for example, the state-run energy assistance program includes a credit of up to \$240 per household that is intended to reduce the household's energy burden to a uniform percentage.¹⁸⁰

Many researchers see PIPPs as a promising model for reducing home energy burdens, particularly in the face of rising energy costs,¹⁸¹ and efforts are underway in several states to pass legislation mandating that utilities develop and implement PIPPs for low-income households. For example, the George Wiley Center in Rhode Island is advocating for the adoption of a state law that would allow the state's largest utilities to develop PIPPs capping energy expenses at approximately 3–6 percent for low-income households;¹⁸² although the state legislature failed to pass the bill in 2022, advocacy efforts are ongoing.¹⁸³ While PIPPs have widespread support, some experts have noted that they are administratively more complicated than other energy affordability programs.¹⁸⁴ They may also provide lower levels of benefits for some households when compared to affordability programs that would reduce a household's energy burden below the threshold that is used for the PIPP.¹⁸⁵

Utilities in several states,¹⁸⁶ including Colorado, Illinois, Maine, Nevada, New Jersey, Ohio, and Pennsylvania, have established PIPPs,¹⁸⁷ while the development of new PIPPs is underway in others, including New York.¹⁸⁸ These programs are often created pursuant to state requirements, but utilities may also establish PIPPs independent of any requirement in state law. Table 13 explores PIPPs in several states and provides information on the percentage of household income that each program uses as a cap on the responsibility of plan participants, explains any basis the program has in state law, and highlights other noteworthy aspects of the PIPP.

Table 13: PIPP examples

State	Maximum percentage of income that customer must pay	Relation to state law and other notes
CA	4% ¹⁸⁹	California's PUC has mandated that investor-owned utilities establish four-year pilot PIPPs. ¹⁹⁰ These pilot programs are limited to customers who have experienced two or more disconnections in one year prior to the state's disconnection moratorium, or who reside in one of the zip codes with the highest rates of recurring disconnections. Participants must also be enrolled in the California Alternate Rates for Energy program, which provides discounted rates for low-income utility customers.
IL	6%	Utilities required to participate under state law if they serve more than 100,000 retail customers. ¹⁹¹ Participating utilities are required to "bring participants' gas and electric bills into the range of affordability," while seeking to maximize program participation. On-time PIPP payment qualifies a participating household for credit on past bills to reduce arrearages by up to \$1,000 per year. ¹⁹²
ND	Tiered between 1–3%	PIPP is integrated with North Dakota's LIHEAP program, so that LIHEAP benefits are distributed based on a formula that reduces household energy burdens to tiered percentages based on household income. ¹⁹³ The program operates with three income tiers. Households with the lowest incomes receive LIHEAP benefits to reduce their energy burden to 1% of the household's income, while the middle tier's energy burden is adjusted to 2% of household income, and the final tier is responsible for paying 3% of household income.
NV	Based on statewide median energy burden	Nevada's statewide Energy Assistance Program, which is based in state statute, ¹⁹⁴ provides annual credits to reduce household energy costs based on statewide energy burdens. ¹⁹⁵ Households with income levels below 150% of the federal poverty guideline are eligible to receive credits that reduce their energy burden to the level of the state's median energy burden, which is calculated annually.
он	Up to 10%	The nation's oldest PIPP, which has served as a model for other jurisdictions, was originally developed through the state's utility commission, but is now codified in statute. ¹⁹⁶ Under the program, participants who heat their homes with gas are required to pay up to 5% of their household income toward their gas bill and up to an additional 5% toward their electric bill. Households that are heated with electricity are simply responsible for up to 10% of their household income for their electric bill. The program also includes arrearage reduction, which eliminates a participating household's outstanding utility debt after two years of on-time, in-full monthly payments.

Source: Authors' analysis.

Prepaid Metering

The majority of US electricity consumers purchase energy on a postpaid basis, but prepaid utility service has become more common in recent years.¹⁹⁷ Prepaid metering programs have been around since the early 20th century, and have been particularly common in Great Britain over the past 100 years.¹⁹⁸ More recently, these programs have evolved significantly with the availability of advanced metering infrastructure (AMI) technology, which can provide utility companies with remote access to customer usage, balance, and account data.¹⁹⁹ Whereas early prepay meters accepted coins and had to be periodically emptied, modern meters can be paid electronically and provide accurate, to-the-minute balance information. At their most basic, these programs are often compared to filling up a car with gas, in that customers access service by loading funds into their account but then are unable to use any energy beyond what they have paid for in advance.²⁰⁰

Following increased investment in smart grid research as part of the 2009 American Recovery and Reinvestment Act, prepaid metering programs have become more widespread in the United States.²⁰¹ Because these programs no longer require the installation or removal of special equipment, the costs for utility companies to administer prepaid metering and for customers to participate have made these programs more viable.²⁰² Some experts have also suggested that prepaid metering has become more popular due to pressures on utilities to reduce consumer debt.²⁰³

As of 2012, at least 53 utilities in 19 states offered prepayment programs for energy customers.²⁰⁴ Prepaid service is more common in southern states and among unregulated utilities such as cooperatives.²⁰⁵ An independent study of Arizona utility Salt River Project's M-Power program, one of the largest prepaid metering programs in the United States, found the following trends among program participants: "M-Power customers tend to be relatively young and have low-incomes, have families, use relatively low amounts of electricity, make an average of seven payments per month during peak spring and summer seasons, and experience disconnection from service an average of one time per month throughout the year."²⁰⁶

Compared to postpaid service, some prepaid metering programs provide significant benefits for low-income households, since they often do not require a deposit to sign up for service²⁰⁷ and customers may not be required to pay off existing arrears before enrolling.²⁰⁸ However, some programs require a portion of each payment to go toward paying past-due balances.²⁰⁹ Service that is disconnected under a prepaid metering program can typically be reconnected more quickly than postpaid service, and usually does not require payment of a reconnection fee, though this is not the case for all prepaid metering programs.²¹⁰

At the same time, customers participating in prepaid metering programs often report higher levels of satisfaction with their service than traditional postpaid customers.²¹¹ Prepaid consumers have

November 2023

more control over the amount and frequency of their payments,²¹² along with greater certainty and predictability when it comes to their energy expenses.²¹³ Prepaid consumers are also at lower risk of accruing unpaid utility debt, and may reduce their energy consumption by monitoring their usage using the real-time information offered by prepaid metering technology.²¹⁴

However, prepaid metering programs are heavily criticized by consumer advocates, who find that these programs have the potential to harm low-income customers unless implemented thoughtfully.²¹⁵ Prepaid metering programs often result in higher rates of disconnection for consumers and evade the legal protections that exist for low-income consumers facing disconnection from postpaid plans.²¹⁶ Under prepaid metering programs, utilities may consider disconnections for lack of funds to be voluntary disconnections that are not subject to traditional legal protections. In many states, prepaid metering is not expressly subject to the legal protections that exist for utility customers facing shut-offs, which can include notice requirements and special protections for consumers who rely on electricity for lifesaving medical devices.²¹⁷

Some states have remedied this by clarifying that existing protections apply to these prepaid programs as well, or by passing new laws to create specific protections for prepaid metering customers. In an early example, when Otter Tail Power Company proposed a prepaid metering pilot project in 1990, the Minnesota Public Utilities Commission determined that the program violated state rules surrounding disconnection notices.²¹⁸ Pennsylvania's regulation of prepaid metering programs is particularly rigorous.²¹⁹ Low-income customers are not eligible to participate, and the utility must agree to give consumers an emergency backup card covering five days.²²⁰ In addition to Pennsylvania, several states including Oregon,²²¹ Iowa,²²² Oklahoma,²²³ and Texas²²⁴ have laws regulating prepaid metering programs. The National Association of State Utility Consumer Advocates has also assembled a set of model protections for implementing prepaid metering programs.²²⁵

In the absence of state law clarifying or extending the reach of these protections to prepaid metering programs, utilities have relatively free rein in establishing disconnection protections and procedures for their prepaid customers. In states that provide legal protections against disconnection of prepaid service, utilities have identified other ways of restricting service when a prepaid customer's balance runs out, such as "load limiting or periodic load interruption when the customer balance falls below zero."²²⁶

In addition to the concern about the potential for prepaid metering programs to evade traditional disconnection protections, advocates raise a number of other concerns about treating prepaid metering as an energy affordability program for low-income households. First, prepaid metering can be difficult to pair with assistance programs, making it difficult for low-income households to access the benefits that they are entitled to receive.²²⁷ Prepaid metering programs also provide



no option for budget billing, which allows the customer to spread the cost of their utility bill evenly across the year to increase the predictability of billing and reduce seasonally high bills.²²⁸ Some research also suggests that even though prepaid customers typically use less energy than postpaid customers, they can end up paying more due to the potentially higher rates imposed for this service²²⁹ or an increased number of payment processing fees or fees for rejected payments.²³⁰ For example, a study of M-Power, the prepayment program run by the Salt River Project in Arizona, revealed that the utility charged higher rates to prepaid customers on the grounds that it cost more to serve these households due to special services required for the program to operate, like payment and monitoring infrastructure.²³¹ Some states, including Iowa²³² and Oklahoma,²³³ prohibit the imposition of higher rates for prepaid service without approval of the state.

Ultimately, prepaid metering programs reduce public scrutiny of energy insecurity²³⁴ and may do more to mask the problem of energy affordability than to solve it.²³⁵ Some studies have shown that low-income households on prepaid meters use less electricity,²³⁶ but advocates are divided on whether this is because prepaid metering encourages consumers to use energy more thoughtfully or because these programs "encourage householders experiencing severe hardship to take extreme measures when restricting their energy use" and deprive themselves of the energy that they need to live comfortably.²³⁷ A study analyzing one prepaid metering program found that prepaid customers who were able to retain service when their balance fell below zero still reduced their consumption, although not to the same extent as prepaid customers who lacked this protection.²³⁸ This finding suggests that improved legal protections around disconnections may help prepaid service households avoid significant deprivations, while still allowing them to benefit from the payment flexibility and predictability that prepaid metering can provide.

Unique Challenges in Rural and Native American Communities

While the preceding sections discuss several affordability programs in place to assist low-income households with their energy bills, this section highlights unique factors that contribute to energy insecurity in rural and Native American communities. Energy affordability remains an issue in these communities, but other factors, such as the availability of electricity and the energy efficiency of homes and appliances, create additional obstacles for low-income households on the path to energy security.

Rural Areas

Households in rural areas often face disproportionately high energy burdens. On average, rural households face energy burdens 33 percent higher than the national average, a disparity that is even more pronounced among low-income rural households.²³⁹ The high energy burdens seen in rural areas are due in part to low income levels in these communities, with more than 40 percent of rural households earning less than 200 percent of the federal poverty level.²⁴⁰

Several factors besides income contribute to high energy burdens for rural households, including the quality of housing stock and the resources of local utilities. Low-income residents of rural areas are more likely to live in low-quality housing that falls short of contemporary weatherization and energy efficiency standards. At the same time, it can be difficult for rural households to access or afford energy efficiency and weatherization upgrades that can help lower their energy burdens.²⁴¹ Rural utilities may have limited resources, making them less likely to fund efficiency programs that are more common in urban areas.²⁴² Even when cost is less of a concern, there may be few local workers in rural areas with the training necessary to perform energy efficiency and weatherization upgrades.²⁴³

Proposed programs intended to combat energy insecurity in rural areas focus primarily on regional initiatives to improve energy efficiency.²⁴⁴ One paper proposes local workforce development and reimbursement programs, which would train rural residents to perform energy efficiency upgrades and provide funding for them to travel to other remote areas to increase access to these services.²⁴⁵ Other proposals include improving standards for manufactured housing, which makes up a disproportionate share of housing stock in rural areas and can be harder to retrofit than traditional site-built homes.²⁴⁶ Acknowledging these challenges, the Department of Energy is in the process of rolling out new energy efficiency standards for manufactured housing.²⁴⁷

Rural households are also more likely to rely on propane or fuel oil to heat their homes, which leaves them exposed to higher heating costs and unpredictable cost fluctuations and ineligible for energy efficiency funding provided by utilities.²⁴⁸ However, these households are eligible for LIHEAP funding that can help cover the cost of propane or fuel oil, and some states even provide higher levels of LIHEAP benefits to propane users.²⁴⁹ Many states also cover propane as part of their emergency assistance programs, allowing customers to apply for immediate funding when their propane tanks are low.

Tribal Reservations

Native Americans are the racial group most likely to live in rural areas, so Native American communities face many of the issues that contribute to energy insecurity in rural areas.²⁵⁰ In addition to these challenges, however, the legal and social history of tribal reservations has given rise to unique energy insecurity obstacles in these communities.

Collecting detailed data on energy insecurity in Native American households can be difficult,²⁵¹ but an estimated 36 percent²⁵² to 50 percent²⁵³ of Native American households experience a high energy burden. Tribal governments may opt into one of two LIHEAP funding allocations: receiving their own allocation directly from DHHS, or receiving a portion of the allocation for the state(s) in which their land is located.²⁵⁴ When receiving a portion of the state allocation, the tribe's grant is based on the proportion of the state's low-income households that are located on the tribe's reservation or trust land.²⁵⁵ Alternatively, the tribe may enter into a negotiated agreement with the state to receive a different level of funding.²⁵⁶ No matter how the funding is allocated, tribal governments face the same constraints and challenges in disbursing LIHEAP funds to their residents as other grantees, namely the level of federal funding.²⁵⁷

On many tribal reservations, LIHEAP and other energy affordability measures fail to address a compounding and prevalent cause of energy insecurity: limited access to the electrical grid.²⁵⁸ For example, on the Navajo Reservation, which is the largest reservation in the United States, 37 percent of households lack electricity.²⁵⁹ Nationwide, 14.2 percent of Native American households lack electricity, compared to about 1.4 percent of the general population.^{260,261} Because of the relative lack of grid access in these areas, LIHEAP and other federal programs focused on individual assistance overlook significant structural and infrastructural obstacles that many Native American households face in accessing adequate home energy supplies.²⁶² Even where electricity is available, high energy costs and low per capita income contribute to high rates of energy insecurity in Native American communities.²⁶³

The lack of grid connectivity presents unique concerns for many Native American communities. Households that cannot receive electricity must rely on alternative sources of fuel for light and heating, such as kerosene lamps or wood-burning heaters.²⁶⁴ As a result, members of these households face increased asthma rates "linked to indoor air pollution, such as the combustion created from burning wood, coal, or kerosene to heat or light the home."²⁶⁵ Lack of consistent lighting and internet access at home can also limit educational attainment. Even for households that have access to a generator, which is necessary for off-grid households to cool their homes, operate a phone or computer, refrigerate food, or power life-saving medical devices, fuel is often more expensive than grid electricity, contributing to high poverty rates in these communities.²⁶⁶

The low levels of grid connectivity on Native American reservations can be traced back to a number of historical policies—importantly, restrictions on the Rural Electrification Administration—that limited infrastructure development on tribal land. Although much of the rural US lacked access to electricity until the 1930s, the Rural Electrification Administration was established in 1935 to "make loans to local governments, nonprofits, and farming cooperatives for purposes of developing electricity infrastructure" in rural areas to close this urban-rural electrification gap.²⁶⁷ Local governments used these loans to significantly expand grid access, but tribal governments were not eligible to receive Rural Electrification Administration grants, meaning many Native American reservations missed out on this infrastructure boom.²⁶⁸

The legacy of this programmatic exclusion is that grid extension is now prohibitively expensive on many reservations. By one estimate, extending transmission lines can cost up to \$40,000 per mile on some reservations.²⁶⁹ On the Navajo Reservation, where more than a third of households lack electricity, it would cost an estimated \$27,000 per mile to extend power lines to many homes due to the area's low population density.²⁷⁰ While these infrastructure costs could typically be shared across several homes benefitting from a single line extension, the dispersed nature of the Navajo Reservation means that the "cost often cannot be split over a sufficient number of customers to make it economically viable."²⁷¹ Even when federal subsidies are available, some require matching funds that tribal governments are not able to provide,²⁷² and many homes require costly upgrades to reach service-ready status.²⁷³

Although public utilities are often subject to a state law duty to serve, including a duty to provide service to households that are not already connected to service,²⁷⁴ this duty is cabined in ways that limit its applicability to homes on Native American reservations. Utilities are typically subject to this duty only within the geographic boundaries of their existing service territories,²⁷⁵ which may not extend to reservation land or other remote or rural areas. Furthermore, even if a proposed extension falls within the utility's service area, the duty may be limited to reasonable extensions, which may not include developing several miles of transmission to provide service to a single home. Often, the reasonableness of extension hinges on an assessment of several factors, including need, cost, revenue potential, and the public interest.²⁷⁶

The legal status of tribal land also poses a significant obstacle to grid extension for many Native American communities. Under the General Allotment Act of 1887, reservation land was divided for assignment to members of the tribe or sale to other individuals, creating a checkerboard of tribal land and land owned by non-members.²⁷⁷ Parcels that were owned by the tribal government or tribal members became subject to complex inheritance laws that led to some pieces of land having dozens or even hundreds of fractional owners.²⁷⁸ When allotted land was sold outside of the tribe, the parcel's reservation status was terminated and the tribe's ability to condemn the land for infrastructure development was extinguished.²⁷⁹ This mosaic of ownership interests is even further complicated by the requirement that the Department of the Interior grant permission for any easements or rights-of-way on tribal land.²⁸⁰ As a result, tribes may struggle to secure the necessary rights and approvals to extend grid access even when they have the funds to do so.²⁸¹

In some instances, resistance from community members has prevented tribes from developing energy infrastructure.²⁸² A case study focusing on the Hopi Reservation found that "[a]s grid power was introduced to the Hopi Reservation, eight villages chose to allow the power lines, but not without conflict among residents. Often traditional elders objected for religious, economic, or aesthetic reasons. Many villagers believed the electrical grid's attendant poles and lines infringed on village rights-of-way. When all of the discussions were consummated, four villages refused grid power altogether."²⁸³

This resistance recalls efforts on the part of Native American groups to halt the development of oil and natural gas pipelines, including the Dakota Access Pipeline. In these instances, advocates resisting the development of new fossil fuel infrastructure have been criticized for stalling projects that would purportedly help lower energy costs.²⁸⁴ Although Native American resistance to the development of fossil fuel infrastructure is more widely reported, the reluctance of some communities to pursue development of electric transmission underscores that the concerns of many tribal members and organizations are rooted in indigenous rights, culture, and values, rather than solely energy access and affordability.²⁸⁵

In light of these challenges, a number of tribal governments have established programs to develop off-grid solar systems that can provide electricity to households outside of the electrical grid.²⁸⁶ On the Navajo Reservation, the Navajo Tribal Utility Authority (NTAU) has been working since 1999 to subsidize access to small-scale solar power.²⁸⁷ During that time, "NTAU has rented over 260 [renewable energy generating units] (consisting of an 880-watt solar array, 400-watt turbine, and battery bank) to tribal members at a cost of \$75 per month, which pays for NTUA maintenance and installation training."²⁸⁸

Federal funding has helped to bolster tribes' efforts to provide off-grid energy across their reservations. In 2020, NTAU received funding through the CARES Act to purchase and install 300 additional off-grid solar units for homes that were not already connected to the grid.²⁸⁹

Other tribes have secured federal funding to build microgrids through grant programs for energy

efficiency projects in energy burdened communities.²⁹⁰ In Nevada, the Moapa Band of Paiute Indians received \$2.38 million in federal funding to develop a solar project that could power the tribe's roadside businesses, which was less than the cost of connecting the shopping center to the grid.²⁹¹ At the time the microgrid project was completed, it was expected to save the tribe \$700,000 each year, which would have otherwise been spent on diesel to power the businesses.²⁹²

Without federal or state subsidies, such microgrid projects can be prohibitively expensive. For example, "a family in Wyoming would have had to pay \$80,000 to their local utility company to bring electricity to their home. While the cost of installing solar panels was cheaper, it still would have cost the family about \$50,000 for the panels and batteries."²⁹³ In similar instances, federal or state funding to improve access to solar or other small-scale renewables may go further in reducing energy insecurity than bill assistance programs.²⁹⁴

Not all reservations are well suited to small-scale renewable projects, though. The Yurok Reservation in Northern California, for example, is largely forested with poor wind resources.²⁹⁵ Drought conditions and upstream dams limit the potential for developing hydropower on the reservation.²⁹⁶ In such conditions, subsidized grid extension may be the only way to bring electricity to these households.

Fortunately, the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) contains funding for transmission development and the electrification of tribal homes.²⁹⁷ Section 80003 of the IRA appropriates more than \$145 million to provide electricity to unelectrified tribal homes, help electrified tribal homes transition to zeroemissions energy systems, and conduct related home repairs and retrofitting.²⁹⁸ Section 50152 of the IRA provides additional funding for the Department of Energy to make grants to state, local, and tribal governments for transmission development.²⁹⁹

Conclusion

While the federal LIHEAP program has been shown to reduce the energy burdens of the households it affects, its effectiveness at reducing energy insecurity is hampered by its limited reach. The program's block grant structure leads to major variations in administrative approaches among states, making it difficult to assess the efficacy of the program at a national level. However, LIHEAP reaches a significantly smaller percentage of federally eligible households than other federal benefits programs, and applicants are regularly turned away as each year's funding is allocated. Without significant funding increases at the federal level, LIHEAP will remain unable to serve as a comprehensive solution to energy insecurity nationwide.

Ratepayer-funded assistance programs operated by utilities provide another, often complementary, source of relief for low-income households struggling to afford their energy bills. Utilities are often required under state law to develop and administer relief programs for low-income households, although the applicable law may leave utilities with flexibility in how they design and structure their programs. The percentage of income payment plan appears to offer an option for effective relief for low-income households, as it caps their financial responsibility at a set percentage of household income. However, the efficacy of any utility-run program is still dependent on how the program is designed and implemented, including the program's eligibility criteria and application requirements.

When considering the structure of assistance programs intended to alleviate energy insecurity, it is important to tailor solutions to the unique causes of energy insecurity in the target community. In the case of rural communities, low-quality and aged housing stock, combined with lower average household incomes, mean that energy efficiency improvements could have a major impact on reducing energy consumption, and therefore energy burdens. Consequently, programs that provide funding for or support access to these improvements may be warranted alongside bill assistance programs. In Native American communities and other areas with limited grid access, improving access through subsidized microgrid development or transmission line extension may be a necessary first step in addressing communities' energy insecurity.

Notes

- 1. Diana Hernández, "Understanding 'Energy Insecurity' and Why It Matters to Health," *Social Science and Medicine* 167 (2016), <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5114037/</u>.
- Sonal Jessel, Samantha Sawyer, and Diana Hernández, "Energy, Poverty, and Health in Climate Change: A Comprehensive Review of an Emerging Literature," *Frontiers in Public Health* 7 (December 2019), <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh.2019.00357/full</u>.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. "Energy Insecurity and Health: America's Hidden Hardship," *Health Affairs*, Health Policy Brief, June 29, 2023, <u>https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hpb20230518.472953</u>.
- Diana Hernández & Jennifer Laird, "Surviving a Shut-Off: U.S. Households at Greatest Risk of Utility Disconnections and How They Cope," American Behavioral Scientist 66 (2021), <u>https://</u> <u>doi.org/10.1177/00027642211013401</u>.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. This ordinary LIHEAP funding allocation is known as "regular" funding. States, territories, and tribal governments are also eligible for emergency contingency funds, which are separate allocations made in emergency cases subject to the discretion of the federal administration. Libby Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding," Congressional Research Service, RL31865 (2018), <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RL/RL31865</u>.
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. Ibid.; 42 U.S.C. § 8624.
- 11. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Adrienne L. Thompson, "Protecting Low-Income Ratepayers as the Electricity System Evolves," Energy Law Journal 37 (2016), <u>https://www.eba-net.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/6-18-265-305-Thompson-FINAL_0.pdf</u>.

- 16. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, "ACF Congressional Budget Justification FY 2018," 24, <u>https://www.acf.hhs.gov/olab/budget/acf-congressional-budget-justification-fy-2018</u>.
- 17. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, "Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program: Report to Congress for Fiscal Year 2017," <u>https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ocs/RPT_LIHEAP_RTC01BodyTTAProjects_FY2017.pdf</u>.
- 18. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "LIHEAP and WAP Funding: FY 2023," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/</u> <u>Funding/funding.htm</u>.
- 19. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Low-Income Energy Programs Funding History 1977–2022," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/Tribes/energyprogs_history.htm</u>.
- 20. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "LIHEAP and WAP Funding: FY 2023."
- Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Office of Community Services, "LIHEAP DCL 2023-05 Third Block Grant Funding Release FY 2023," March 16, 2023, <u>https://www.acf.hhs.gov/ocs/policy-guidance/liheap-dcl-2023-05-thirdsupplemental-block-grant-funding-release-fy-2023</u>.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. 42 U.S.C. § 8624.
- 42 U.S.C. § 8626(b)(2)(B); Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Office of Community Services, "LIHEAP AT 2022-05 Carryover and Reallotment Report for FFY 2022," September 30, 2022, <u>https://www.acf.hhs.gov/ocs/policy-guidance/liheap-at2022-05-carryover-and-reallotment-report-ffy-2022</u>.
- 25. Scott Bechler, "How a Decades-Old Federal Energy Assistance Program Functions in Practice: A Deep Dive into LIHEAP," Nicholas Institute for Environmental Policy Solutions, Duke University, April 2021, <u>https://nicholasinstitute.duke.edu/sites/default/files/publications/How-a-</u> <u>Decades-Old-Federal-Energy-Assistance-Program-Functions-in-Practice-A-Deep-Dive-into-LIHEAP.pdf</u>.
- 26. 42 U.S.C. § 8626(b)(2)(B); Department of Health and Human Services, "LIHEAP AT 2022-05 Carryover and Reallotment Report for FFY 2022."
- 27. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, "Reallotment of Fiscal Year 2019 Funds for Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP),"

September 4, 2020, <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2020/09/04/2020-19578/</u> reallotment-of-fiscal-year-2019-funds-for-the-low-income-home-energy-assistanceprogram-liheap.

- 28. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding." ("LIHEAP does not require grantees to match the federal funds they receive. However, a portion of LIHEAP funds may be used for grants based on the amount of outside funds that grantees obtain for energy assistance. These Leveraging Incentive grants were authorized in 1990, when P.L. 101- 501 amended the LIHEAP statute to provide a separate funding authorization of \$50 million [\$30 million if regular funds appropriated are under \$1.4 billion] for incentive grants to states that leverage nonfederal resources for their LIHEAP programs. Such resources might include negotiated lower energy rates for low-income households or separate state funds for energy assistance. States are awarded incentive funds in a given fiscal year on the basis of a formula that takes into account their previous fiscal year's success in securing nonfederal resources for their energy assistance program.")
- 29. Elder Affairs Florida, "Emergency Home Energy Assistance for the Elderly Program," <u>https://elderaffairs.org/programs-services/housing-options/eheap/</u>.
- 30. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "2010 State-by-State Ratepayer Funded Low-Income Assistance and Energy Efficiency," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/Supplements/2010/supplement10.htm</u>.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Summary review of 2023 Detailed Model Plans of all states and Washington, DC.
- 33. Ibid.; Missouri Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/</u> webfiles/docs/2023/state-plans/MO_Plan_2023.pdf.
- 34. 42 U.S.C. § 8624(b).
- 35. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "LIHEAP State and Territory Plans, Manuals, and Delegation Letters," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/stateplans.htm</u>.
- 36. Where this paper refers to the Detailed Model Plans of "states" or the percentage of "states" that structure their programs a given way, this includes the District of Columbia.
- 37. 42 U.S.C. § 8624.
- 38. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 39. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Office

of Community Services, "Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program Fact Sheet," 2022, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ocs/COMM_OCS_LIHEAP%20 FactSheet_FY2022.pdf.

- 40. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Kansas Low-Income Energy Programs," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/</u> profiles/Kansas.htm.
- 41. Bechler, "How a Decades-Old Federal Energy Assistance Program Functions in Practice"; 42 U.S.C. § 8624(b)(2)(B).
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. Summary review of 2023 Detailed Model Plans of all states and Washington, DC. Twentythree of the 50 states and District of Columbia answered "yes" to the question of whether they considered households categorically eligible based on receipt of one or more of several types of benefits, although two additional states (Ohio and Wisconsin) answered "no" while providing additional information that suggested they may recognize some limited forms of categorical eligibility.
- 45. Dorina Nikolla, "Are Heat and Eat Policies Affecting SNAP Household Participation?," master's thesis, Virginia Tech, August 31, 2016, <u>https://vtechworks.lib.vt.edu/handle/10919/82458</u> ("Since SNAP and LIHEAP have different eligibility requirements, categorical eligibility makes some otherwise LIHEAP-ineligible households eligible without the cost of having to prove eligibility").
- 46. Summary review of 2023 Detailed Model Plans of all states and Washington, DC.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Ibid.
- 49. Ibid.
- 50. Ibid.
- 51. Ibid.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. Arkansas Detailed Model Plan 2022, https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/webfiles/

docs/AR_Plan_2022.pdf.

- 55. Maryland Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/webfiles/</u> <u>docs/2023/state-plans/MD_Plan_2023.pdf</u>.
- 56. Illinois Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/webfiles/</u> <u>docs/2023/state-plans/IL_Plan_2023.pdf</u>.
- 57. Summary review of 2023 Detailed Model Plans of all states and Washington, DC.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. Ibid.
- 61. Ibid.
- 62. Ibid.
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Ibid.
- 65. Ibid.
- 66. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program: Report to Congress for Fiscal Year 2017."
- 67. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 68. Ibid.; 42 U.S.C. § 8624.
- 69. Summary review of 2023 Detailed Model Plans of all states and Washington, DC.
- 70. Ibid.
- 71. Defined in the LIHEAP statute to "tak[e] into account both the energy burden of such household and the unique situation of such household that results from having members of vulnerable populations, including very young children, individuals with disabilities, and frail older individuals." 42 U.S.C. § 8622.
- 72. National Energy Assistance Directors Association, "LIHEAP Math is Simple: More Funding, More Families Get Help," October 2, 2021, <u>https://neada.org/served-eligible2022/</u>; Thompson, "Protecting Low-Income Ratepayers as the Electricity System Evolves."

- 73. Nikolla, "Are Heat and Eat Policies Affecting SNAP Household Participation?"
- 74. Department of Agriculture, Food and Nutrition Service, "SNAP Participation Rates by State, All Eligible People (FY 2018)," <u>https://www.fns.usda.gov/usamap</u>.
- 75. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding"; 42 U.S.C. § 8624(b)(13).
- 76. Suzanne MacDonald et al., "Bridging the Rural Efficiency Gap: Expanding Access to Energy Efficiency Upgrades in Remote and High Energy Cost Communities," *Energy Efficiency* 13 (2019), <u>https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s12053-019-09798-8.pdf</u>.
- 77. Miranda Simes, Tasfia Rahman, and Diana Hernández, "Vigilant Conservation: How Energy Insecure Households Navigate Cumulative and Administrative Burdens," *Energy Research and Social Science* 101 (2023), <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.erss.2023.103092</u>.
- 78. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 79. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Office of Community Services, "LIHEAP FAQs for Consumers," January 19, 2016, <u>https://www.acf.hhs.gov/ocs/faq/liheap-faqs-consumers</u>.
- 80. Gray Rohrer, "Florida Program to Help Low-Income Families with Utilities Runs Out of Funds," Florida Politics, April 20, 2023, <u>https://floridapolitics.com/archives/605260-florida-program-to-help-low-income-families-with-utilities-runs-out-of-funds/</u>; John Pirsos, "Home Energy Assistance Program Runs Out of Money," WWNY News, July 25, 2022, <u>https://www.wwnytv.</u> <u>com/2022/07/25/home-energy-assistance-program-runs-out-money/</u>.
- 81. Pirsos, "Home Energy Assistance Program Runs Out of Money"; New York State, "Apply for Heating and Cooling Assistance (HEAP)," <u>https://www.ny.gov/services/apply-heating-andcooling-assistance-heap</u>.
- 82. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding." ("Available benefits are limited by the amount that Congress appropriates each year, so the number of households that are served in a given year depends both on appropriations and how grantees use their funding.")
- 83. Nikolla, "Are Heat and Eat Policies Affecting SNAP Household Participation?"
- 84. Ibid.
- 85. 42 U.S.C. § 8624(b)(1).
- 86. 42 U.S.C. § 8622.

- Olivia Wein, "The Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)," 2023 Advocates' Guide, National Low Income Housing Coalition, <u>https://www.nlihc.org/sites/default/</u> <u>files/2023-03/2023AG5-07_LIHEAP.pdf</u>.
- 88. 42 U.S.C. § 8623(c).
- 89. 42 U.S.C. § 8623.
- 90. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 91. 42 U.S.C. § 8622.
- 92. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 93. Arizona Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://des.az.gov/sites/default/files/media/</u> DRAFT-Low-Income-Home-Energy-Assistance-Program-LIHEAP-State-Plan-FFY2023. pdf?time=1664841600173; Georgia Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://dhs.georgia.gov/</u> document/document/draft-detailed-model-liheap-state-plan-fy2023-52322/download; New Jersey Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/webfiles/</u> docs/2023/state-plans/NJ_Plan_2023.pdf; Virginia Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://www.dss.</u> virginia.gov/files/division/bp/ea/state_plans/2023_FFY_-_State_Plan_DRAFT.pdf.
- 94. Ibid.
- 95. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "About Extreme Heat," <u>https://www.cdc.gov/</u> <u>disasters/extremeheat/heat_guide.html</u>.
- 96. Climate Change Resource Center, "Expected Effects in the U.S.," <u>https://www.fs.usda.gov/ccrc/education/climate-primer/expected-effects</u>.
- 97. National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Office for Coastal Management, "Climate Change Predictions," <u>https://coast.noaa.gov/states/fast-facts/climate-change.html</u>.
- 98. Berkeley Earth, *Global Temperature Report for 2022*, January 12, 2023, <u>https://berkeleyearth.</u> org/global-temperature-report-for-2022.
- 99. Sally Ann Iverson et al., "Heat-Associated Mortality in a Hot Climate: Maricopa County, Arizona, 2006-2016," *Public Health Reports* 135 (2020), <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0033354920938006</u>.
- 100. Ibid.

101. Ibid.

102. 42 U.S.C. §§ 8621–8630 (2008).

- 103. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program Fact Sheet (2022)."
- 104. Ibid.; LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "LIHEAP Program Duration: Heating, Cooling, and Crisis," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/tables/program_dates.htm</u>.
- 105. George Luber and Michael McGeehin, "The Health Impacts of Climate Change: Climate Change and Extreme Heat Events," American Journal of Preventive Medicine 35 (2008), <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0749379708006867</u>; LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "LIHEAP Program Duration: Heating, Cooling and Crisis."
- 106. Bechler, "How a Decades-Old Federal Energy Assistance Program Functions in Practice," (Table 1).
- 107. Bechler, "How a Decades-Old Federal Energy Assistance Program Functions in Practice."
- 108. Ibid.
- 109. Ibid.
- 110. Mark J. Kaiser and Allan G. Pulsipher, "LIHEAP Reconsidered," *Energy Policy* 31 (November 2003), <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301421502002008</u>.
- 111. Bechler, "How a Decades-Old Federal Energy Assistance Program Functions in Practice"; Libby Perl, "The LIHEAP Formula," Congressional Research Service, June 22, 2018, <u>https://fas.org/sgp/ crs/misc/RL33275.pdf</u>; Kaiser and Pulsipher, "LIHEAP Reconsidered."
- 112. Emily Barone, "These 5 Charts Show Just How Much the U.S. Relies on Air Conditioning," *Time*, August 30, 2022, <u>https://time.com/6209442/air-conditioning-america-reliance/</u>.
- 113. Energy Information Administration, "Highlights for Air Conditioning in U.S. Homes by State,"
 2020, <u>https://www.eia.gov/consumption/residential/data/2020/state/pdf/State%20Air%20</u>
 <u>Conditioning.pdf</u>.
- 114. "Ongoing Heat Wave in the Pacific Northwest Could Break Records," *PBS News Hour*, July 28, 2022, <u>https://www.pbs.org/newshour/nation/ongoing-heat-wave-in-the-pacific-northwest-could-break-records</u>.
- 115. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "State & Territory Cooling Programs," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/tables/cooling.htm;</u> Mississippi Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/webfiles/docs/2023/state-plans/MS_Plan_2023.pdf;</u> Nebraska Detailed Model Plan 2023, <u>https://dhhs.ne.gov/Documents/LIHEAP-State-Plan.pdf</u>.

- 116. "Apply for Heating and Cooling Assistance (HEAP)"; see also LIHEAP Clearinghouse,"State & Territory Cooling Programs."
- 117. National Energy Assistance Directors Association, "NEADA Summer Electricity Outlook: Background," <u>https://neada.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Energy-Expenditures-and-Burdens-A-June-2022.pdf</u>.
- 118. Nebraska Detailed Model Plan 2023, https://dhhs.ne.gov/Documents/LIHEAP-State-Plan.pdf.
- 119. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 120. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "New LIHEAP Performance Measures," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/pm/needtoknow.htm</u>.
- 121. Simes, Rahman, and Hernández, "Vigilant Conservation"; Diana Hernández and Stephen Bird, "Energy Burden and the Need for Integrated Low- Income Housing and Energy Policy," Poverty Public Policy 2 (2010), <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4819257/</u>; Anthony G. Murray and Bradford F. Mills, "The Impact of Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program Participation on Household Energy Insecurity, *Contemporary Economic Policy* 32 (2014), <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/coep.12050</u>; Michelle Graff and Maureen Pirog, "Red Tape Is Not So Hot: Asset Tests Impact Participation in the Low- Income Home Energy Assistance Program," Energy Policy 129 (2019), <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2019.02.042</u>.
- 122. Murray and Mills, "The Impact of Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program Participation on Household Energy Insecurity."
- 123. 42 U.S.C. § 8624.
- 124. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "LIHEAP Primer: What You Need to Know," 2017, <u>https://liheappm.acf.</u> <u>hhs.gov/assessment/docs/LIHEAP_Primer.pdf</u>.
- 125. Ibid.; LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "New LIHEAP Performance Measures."
- 126. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "New LIHEAP Performance Measures."
- 127. Ibid.
- 128. Ibid.
- 129. Ibid.
- 130. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, Office of Community Services, "LIHEAP Performance Measures," <u>https://liheappm.acf.hhs.gov/</u>



performance-measures.

- 131. 42 U.S.C. § 8624.
- 132. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program: Report to Congress for Fiscal Year 2017."
- 133. Bechler, "How a Decades-Old Federal Energy Assistance Program Functions in Practice."
- 134. Ibid.
- 135. Ibid.
- 136. Ibid.
- 137. Ibid.
- 138. Department of Health and Human Services, Administration for Children and Families, "Report to Congress: Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program (LIHEAP)" 2020, <u>https://www.acf. hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/ocs/rpt_liheap_congressional_request_for_formula_ analysis_fy2020_final.pdf</u>.
- 139. Murray and Mills, "The Impact of Low-Income Home Energy Assistance Program Participation on Household Energy Insecurity."
- 140. Ibid.
- 141. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding"; 42 U.S.C. § 8624(b)(5).
- 142. Simes, Rahman, and Hernández, "Vigilant Conservation."
- 143. Yuru Guan et al., "Burden of the Global Energy Price Crisis on Households," *Nature Energy* 8 (2023), <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/s41560-023-01209-8</u>.
- 144. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "LIHEAP FAQs for Consumers."
- 145. White House, "Budget of the U.S. Government for Fiscal Year 2024," <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/budget_fy2024.pdf</u>.
- 146. Chandra Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation," Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, 2021, <u>https://escholarship.org/content/qt1mr715sx/qt1mr715sx.pdf</u> (citing LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "2014 State-by-State Ratepayer Funded Low-Income Energy Assistance and Energy Efficiency," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/Supplements/2014/supplement14.htm</u>).

- 147. Ibid.; see also National Consumer Law Center, Access to Utility Services, 6th ed., 2018, chapter 7.2.
- 148. Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation."
- 149. Minnesota Power, <u>https://www.mnpower.com/CustomerService/CAREProgram;</u> Duquesne Light, <u>https://www.duquesnelight.com/account-billing/payment-assistance/customer-assistance-program#undefined;</u> PECO, <u>https://www.peco.com/MyAccount/CustomerSupport/Pages/CAPRate.aspx</u>.
- 150. PG&E, <u>https://www.pge.com/en_US/residential/save-energy-money/help-paying-your-bill/</u> longer-term-assistance/care/care.page?WT.mc_id=Vanity_carefera; APS, <u>https://www.aps.</u> <u>com/en/Residential/Account/Assistance-Programs/Energy-Support-Program; Eversource,</u> <u>https://www.eversource.com/content/residential/account-billing/payment-assistance/</u> <u>discount-rate; Pepco, https://www.pepco.com/MyAccount/CustomerSupport/Pages/DC/</u> <u>ResidentialAidDiscountProgram.aspx</u>.
- 151. Rhode Island Energy, <u>https://www.rienergy.com/ri-home/bill-help/discount-rates</u>; Portland General Electric, <u>https://portlandgeneral.com/income-qualified-bill-discount</u>.
- 152. Kentucky Power, <u>http://www.capky.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/HEA-Fact-Sheet_KY-Power.pdf;</u> Xcel Energy, <u>https://www.xcelenergy.com/staticfiles/xe-responsive/Billing%20</u> <u>&%20Payment/Energy%20Assistance/Senior-Discount-Info-Sheet.pdf;</u> Minnesota Power, <u>https://www.mnpower.com/CustomerService/CAREProgram</u>.
- 153. Ameren Missouri, <u>https://www.ameren.com/missouri/residential/energy-assistance/keeping-</u> <u>current-cool</u>; Rochester Gas and Electric, <u>https://www.rge.com/account/waystopay/help-</u> <u>with-bill</u>; DC Department of Energy & Environment, UDP, <u>https://doee.dc.gov/node/9402</u>.
- 154. UGI, <u>https://www.ugi.com/assistance-programs/CAP/</u>.
- 155. Otter Tail Power Company, <u>https://www.otpco.com/pay-my-bill/need-help-paying</u>; Hawaiian Electric, <u>https://www.hawaiianelectric.com/billing-and-payment/payment-assistance/</u> <u>special-medical-needs</u>.
- 156. Avista, <u>https://www.myavista.com/connect/articles/2019/12/new-rate-discount-program-launched</u>.
- 157. Green Mountain Power, <u>https://greenmountainpower.com/help/what-is-the-energy-assistance-program-eap/</u>; UGI, <u>https://www.ugi.com/assistance-programs/CAP/</u>; PECO, <u>https://www.peco.com/MyAccount/CustomerSupport/Pages/CAPRate.aspx</u>.
- 158. Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation."
- 159. Illinois Commerce Commission, Docket 20-0309 (gradual writedown program spanning 18–24 months).
- 160. See, e.g., "New York State to Forgive \$672 Million of Overdue Gas, Electric Bills," Reuters, January 19, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/new-york-state-forgive-672-million-overdue-gas-electric-bills-2023-01-19/</u>.
- 161. Indiana Michigan Power, <u>https://www.indianamichiganpower.com/account/bills/pay/</u> <u>assistance/Michigan; El Paso Electric, https://www.epelectric.com/customers/residential/</u> <u>customer-service/assistance-programs/texas-agencies-and-low-income-rider; Duke, https://</u> <u>www.duke-energy.com/home/billing/special-assistance/low-income-programs</u>.
- 162. San Diego Gas and Electric, <u>https://www.sdge.com/residential/savings-center/solar-power-renewable-energy/net-energy-metering/billing-information/billing-faq</u>.
- 163. See Marilyn A. Brown et al., "High Energy Burden and Low-Income Energy Affordability: Conclusions from a Literature Review," *Progress in Energy* 2 (2020), <u>https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/2516-1083/abb954/pdf</u>.
- 164. SRP, "SRP M-Power Prepaid Price Plan," <u>https://www.srpnet.com/price-plans/residential-electric/m-power</u>.
- 165. CPUC, "CARE/FERA Program," <u>https://www.cpuc.ca.gov/industries-and-topics/electrical-energy/electric-costs/care-fera-program</u>.
- 166. Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation."
- 167. Ibid.; Legal Services of New Jersey, "Help with Your Utility Bills: New Jersey's Enhanced COVID-19 Energy Assistance Programs," <u>https://www.lsnjlaw.org/Utilities/Help-with-Utility/</u> <u>Pages/NJ-EA-Programs.aspx</u>.
- 168. Evergy, <u>https://www.evergy.com/manage-account/billing/financial-help/economic-relief-pilot-program</u>.
- 169. Hawaiian Electric, <u>https://www.hawaiianelectric.com/billing-and-payment/payment-assistance/special-medical-needs</u>.
- 170. UGI, https://www.ugi.com/assistance-programs/CAP.
- 171. CLECO, <u>https://www.cleco.com/residential-commercial/rates-billing-payment/customer-assistance</u>.

172. Kentucky Power, "Kentucky Power (HEART) HEA Slots Program," <u>http://www.capky.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/HEA-Fact-Sheet_KY-Power.pdf</u>.

- 174. PA PUC, "Need Help with Your Energy Bills?," <u>https://www.puc.pa.gov/media/1396/energy-assistance-programs2021.pdf</u>.
- 175. Minnesota Public Utilities Commission, "Shutoff Protection," <u>https://mn.gov/puc/consumers/</u> <u>shut-off-protection/#:~:text=Minnesota%27s%20Cold%20Weather%20Rule%20</u>.
- 176. CT General Statute § 16-262c.
- 177. Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation"; N.R.S. 702.250; 702.260(7).
- 178. National Consumer Law Center, Access to Utility Services, 6th ed., chapter 7.2.3.3.3; see also Final Order, In re Central Maine Power Co. Proposed Increase in Rates & Rate Design, No. 89-68 (October 31, 1990).
- 179. Thompson, "Protecting Low-Income Ratepayers as the Electricity System Evolves"; Arjun Makhijani, "Addressing Energy Burden: Estimate of Funds for Low- and Moderate-Income Households During the Transition to a Clean, Regenerative, and Just Energy System," Climate and Clean Energy Equity Fund, 2021, <u>https://ieer.org/wp/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/</u> <u>Addressing-Energy-Burden_Just-Solutions-Collective.pdf</u>.
- 180. Nevada Department of Welfare and Supportive Services, "Nevada Fund for Energy Assistance and Conservation State Plan," <u>https://dwss.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/dwssnvgov/content/Energy/</u><u>The%20Nevada%20Fund%20for%20Energy%20Assistance%20and%20Conservation%20</u> <u>State%20Plan%202023%20Final_Signed.pdf</u>; see also LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Targeting LIHEAP Benefits," 2010, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/pubs/510targ.htm</u>.
- 181. Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation," 32.
- 182. PassPIPP, "Accessible Utilities for All," <u>https://www.passpipp.org/</u>.
- 183. Rhode Island H 7530 (2022), http://webserver.rilegislature.gov/BillText22/HouseText22/H7530.htm.
- 184. Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation," 32.
- 185. Ibid.
- 186. National Consumer Law Center, Access to Utility Services, 6th ed.

- 187. Chandra Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation."
- 188. See, e.g., New York Department of Public Service, "Proceeding on Motion of the Commission to Examine Programs to Address Energy Affordability for Low Income Utility Customers," Matter Number 14-02621, <u>https://documents.dps.ny.gov/public/MatterManagement/CaseMaster.</u> <u>aspx?MatterSeq=47031&MNO=14-M-0565</u>.
- 189. Southern California Edison, "Percentage of Income Payment Plan (PIPP) Pilot," 2021, <u>https://liob.</u> <u>cpuc.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/14/2021/12/Item-7-PIPP-Pilot-Presentation-V2.pdf</u>.
- 190. California Public Utilities Commission, "CPUC Acts to Ensure Essential Utility Services for Consumers at Risk of Disconnections," October 7, 2021, <u>https://www.cpuc.ca.gov/news-and-updates/all-news/cpuc-acts-to-ensure-essential-utility-services-for-consumers-at-risk-of-disconnections; Rulemaking 18-07-005</u>.
- 191. 305 ILCS 20/18.
- 192. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Illinois Governor Signs PIPP Legislation," July 10, 2009, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/news/july09/pipp.htm</u>.
- 193. North Dakota Department of Human Services, "Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program: Service Chapter 415," 2012, <u>https://www.nd.gov/dhs/policymanuals/415/PDF_of_Manual/</u> <u>SC%20415%20LIHEAP%20Policy%20Manual%20100112.pdf</u>; North Dakota Detailed Model Plan 2022, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/webfiles/docs/ND_Plan_2022.pdf</u>; "Targeting LIHEAP Benefits."
- 194. N.R.S. 702.250; 702.260(7).
- 195. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Nevada Ratepayer Funded Programs," <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/dereg/states/nvsnapshot.htm</u>; Nevada Department of Welfare and Supportive Services, "Nevada Fund for Energy Assistance and Conservation State Plan," <u>https://dwss.nv.gov/uploadedFiles/dwssnvgov/content/Energy/The%20Nevada%20Fund%20for%20Energy%20</u> <u>Assistance%20and%20Conservation%20State%20Plan%202023%20Final_Signed.pdf</u>; see also "Targeting LIHEAP Benefits."
- 196. National Consumer Law Center, *Access to Utility Services*, 6th ed., chapter 7.2.3.2.2; see also Ohio Department of Development, "Percentage of Income Payment Plan Plus (PIPP)," <u>https://</u> <u>development.ohio.gov/individual/energy-assistance/2-percentage-of-income-payment-</u> <u>plan-plus</u>; Ohio Laws and Administrative Rules, Chapter 122:5-3 - Ohio Administrative Code, <u>https://codes.ohio.gov/ohioadministrative-code/chapter-122:5-3</u>.

- 197. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP," 2014, https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/pubs/LCIssueBriefs/prepaid/FIINALprepay.pdf.
- 198. National Consumer Law Center, Access to Utility Services, 6th ed., chapter 4.6.3.
- 199. National Rural Electric Cooperative Association Cooperative Research Network, "Prepaid Metering Analytical Report," 2012, <u>https://www.cooperative.com/programs-services/bts/</u> <u>Documents/Reports/PrepaidMetering.pdf</u>.
- 200. Ibid.
- 201. Department of Energy, "Bridging the Gaps on Prepaid Utility Service," 2015, <u>https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2015/11/f27/Bridging%20the%20Gaps%20on%20Prepaid%20</u> <u>Utility%20Service_0.pdf</u>.
- 202. National Rural Electric Cooperative Association Cooperative Research Network, "Prepaid Metering Analytical Report."
- 203. National Consumer Law Center, Access to Utility Services, 6th ed., chapter 4.6.1.
- 204. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP."
- 205. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP."
- 206. National Consumer Law Center, Access to Utility Services, 6th ed., chapter 4.7.2.
- 207. John Howat, Olivia Wein, and Karen Lusson, "Prepaid Electric Utility Service: Assessment of Risks and Benefits to Low-Income Consumers in the District of Columbia," National Consumer Law Center, 2020, <u>https://www.nclc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Rpt_Prepaid_Service_ Report.pdf</u>.
- 208. National Rural Electric Cooperative Association Cooperative Research Network, "Prepaid Metering Analytical Report."
- 209. Howat et al., "Prepaid Electric Utility Service"; LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP."
- 210. Department of Energy, "Bridging the Gaps on Prepaid Utility Service"; see also Minnesota Department of Commerce, "Examining Potential for Prepay as an Energy Efficiency Program in Minnesota," 2018, <u>https://mn.gov/commerce-stat/pdfs/card-examining-potential-for-prepay.</u> <u>pdf</u>; Howat et al., "Prepaid Electric Utility Service."
- 211. William M. Martin, "Pay-As-You-Go Electricity: The Impact of Prepay Programs on Electricity

Consumption," master's thesis, University of Kentucky, 2014, <u>https://uknowledge.uky.edu/</u> <u>cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1030&context=agecon_etds</u>; see also Electric Power Research Institute, "Paying Upfront: A Review of Salt River Project's M-Power Prepaid Program," <u>https://</u> <u>www.smartgrid.gov/files/documents/Paying_Upfront_Review_Salt_River_Project_MPower_</u> <u>Prepaid_Pr_201007.pdf</u>; NRECA-DOE Smart Grid Demonstration Project, "Conservation Impact of Prepaid Metering (2014)," <u>https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2016/10/f34/NRECA_</u> <u>DOE_Prepaid_Metering_May_2014_0.pdf</u>; Minnesota Department of Commerce, "Examining Potential for Prepay as an Energy Efficiency Program in Minnesota," 2018, <u>https://mn.gov/</u> <u>commerce-stat/pdfs/card-examining-potential-for-prepay.pdf</u>.

- 212. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP."
- 213. Department of Energy, "Bridging the Gaps on Prepaid Utility Service"; Electric Power Research Institute, "Paying Upfront"; National Rural Electric Cooperative Association Cooperative Research Network, "Prepaid Metering Analytical Report."
- 214. National Rural Electric Cooperative Association Cooperative Research Network, "Prepaid Metering Analytical Report"; Electric Power Research Institute, "Paying Upfront."
- 215. Farley et al., "Advancing Equity in Utility Regulation."
- 216. Ibid.; National Rural Electric Cooperative Association Cooperative Research Network, "Prepaid Metering Analytical Report"; Jeremy Schwartz, "Lights Out in a Hurry—Prepaid Utility Plans Leave Some Customers in the Dark with Little Warning," GateHouse Media Texas, 2019, <u>https://stories.usatodaynetwork.com/hostagetoheat/prepaid-utility-plans-leavesome-customers-without-electricity/</u>; Minnesota Department of Commerce, "Examining Potential for Prepay as an Energy Efficiency Program in Minnesota" ("Some evidence suggests that prepay customers may experience more-frequent disconnections than those on postpay, but two American evaluations found the average amount of time on prepay without electricity is usually about seven hours or less").
- 217. Department of Energy, "Bridging the Gaps on Prepaid Utility Service."
- 218. Re Otter Tail Power Co., No. E-017/M-91-817, 1992 WL 230579 (Minn. PUC 1992).
- 219. National Consumer Law Center, Access to Utility Services, 6th ed., chapter 4.7.1.
- 220. 52 Pennsylvania Code § 56.17.
- 221. Oregon Admin. R. 860-023-0010.
- 222. Iowa Admin. Code r. 199-19.3(6); Iowa Admin. Code r. 199-20.4(476).

- 223. Oklahoma Admin. Code § 165:35-15-18.
- 224. Public Utility Commission of Texas, Order Adopting Repeal § 25.498 and New § 25.498 As Approved at the April 14, 2011 Open Meeting, Project No. 38675, Amendments to Customer Protection Rules Relating to Prepaid Service.
- 225. National Energy Assistance Directors Association, "Resolution: Pre-Paid Residential Gas and Electric Meters," <u>https://neada.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/prepayNEADAresolution.pdf</u>.
- 226. National Rural Electric Cooperative Association Cooperative Research Network, "Prepaid Metering Analytical Report."
- 227. Department of Energy, "Bridging the Gaps on Prepaid Utility Service."
- 228. Roger D. Colton, "Prepayment Utility Meters, Affordable Home Energy, and the Low Income Utility Consumer," *Journal of Affordable Housing and Community Development Law* (2001), <u>https://pscdocs.utah.gov/electric/05docs/0503554/54403ExhibitA.pdf</u>.
- 229. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP."
- 230. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP"; Carol Biedrzycki, "Consumers Beware Prepaid Electricity Plans and Fees," Texas Ratepayers' Organization to Save Energy, 2013, <u>https://liheapch.acf.hhs.gov/pubs/txroseprepaidelectricreport.pdf</u>.
- 231. LIHEAP Clearinghouse, "Prepaid Utility Service, Low-Income Customers and LIHEAP."
- 232. Iowa Admin. Code r. 199-19.3(6).
- 233. Oklahoma Admin. Code § 165:35-15-18.
- 234. Colton, "Prepayment Utility Meters, Affordable Home Energy, and the Low Income Utility Consumer."
- 235. Ibid.
- 236. Martin, "Pay-As-You-Go Electricity."
- 237. Minnesota Department of Commerce, "Examining Potential for Prepay as an Energy Efficiency Program in Minnesota."
- 238. Ibid. ("Minnesota prepay participants could reduce their consumption by 8.5% in a standard prepay program, or 2% in a program that includes a key consumer protection: removal of

automatic shutoffs").

239. Lauren Ross, Ariel Drehobl, and Brian Stickles, "The High Cost of Energy in Rural America: Household Energy Burdens and Opportunities for Energy Efficiency," American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, 2018, <u>https://www.aceee.org/sites/default/files/publications/</u> <u>researchreports/u1806.pdf</u>.

240. Ibid.

241. Ibid.

242. Ibid.

243. MacDonald et al., "Bridging the Rural Efficiency Gap."

244. Ibid.

- 246. Ross et al., "The High Cost of Energy in Rural America."
- 247. Department of Energy, "Energy Efficiency Standards for Manufactured Housing," <u>https://www.</u> <u>regulations.gov/docket/EERE-2009-BT-BC-0021/unified-agenda</u>.
- 248. Ross et al., "The High Cost of Energy in Rural America." Compared to natural gas, using propane for home heating produces slightly higher carbon dioxide emissions. Environmental Protection Agency, "Household Carbon Footprint Calculator," <u>https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/</u> <u>assumptions-and-references-household-carbon-footprint-calculator</u>.
- 249. Utah Department of Workforce Services, Housing and Community Development Division, "Heat Program Policy Manual 29," https://jobs.utah.gov/housing/scso/seal/documents/ heatpolicymanual.pdf.
- 250. Makada Henry-Nickie and Regina Seo, "Creating Community-Determined Rural Policies," Governance Studies at Brookings, 2022, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2022/09/GS_IOP_indigenous-rural-community.pdf</u>.
- 251. "Unveiling Hidden Energy Poverty, with Destenie Nock," *Resources Radio*, September 13, 2022, <u>https://www.resources.org/resources-radio/unveiling-hidden-energy-poverty-with-destenie-nock/</u>.
- 252. American Council for an Energy-Efficient Economy, "National and Regional Energy Burdens," <u>https://www.aceee.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/ACEEE-01%20Energy%20Burden%20-%20</u>

National.pdf.

- 253. Basav Sen, "The Inequality Crisis Hiding Behind High Utility Bills," Institute for Policy Studies, 2018, <u>https://ips-dc.org/the-inequality-crisis-hiding-behind-high-utility-bills/</u>.
- 254. Perl, "LIHEAP: Program and Funding."
- 255. Ibid.
- 256. Ibid.
- 257. Ibid.
- 258. Catherine J.K. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice: The Yurok Tribe's Trailblazing Work to Close the Native American Reservation Electricity Gap," in *Energy Justice, International and US Perspectives*, ed. Raya Salter et al. (Edward Elgar, 2018) <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.</u> <u>cfm?abstract_id=3557121</u>.
- 259. Racheal M. White Hawk, "Community-Scale Solar: Watt's In It for Indian Country?" *Environs* 40 (2016), <u>https://environs.law.ucdavis.edu/volumes/40/1/articles/Hawk.pdf</u>.
- 260. Ibid.
- 261. Some of this data is outdated and limited updated information is available because federal data collection practices around energy insecurity are not well suited to Native American communities that lack grid access. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."
- 262. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."
- 263. Isatis M. Cintron-Rodriguez, "Energy Transition on Tribal Nations: From Energy Insecurity to Energy Sovereignty," Outrider, October 8, 2021, <u>https://outrider.org/climate-change/articles/</u> <u>energy-transition-tribal-nations-energy-insecurity-energy-sovereignty</u>.
- 264. White Hawk, "Community-Scale Solar."
- 265. White Hawk, "Community-Scale Solar"; Kathleen Belanger and Elizabeth W. Triche, "Indoor Combustion and Asthma," *Immunology and Allergy Clinics of North America* 28 (2008), <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/18572104/</u> ("Indoor combustion produces both gases [eg, nitrogen dioxide, carbon monoxide] and particulate matter that may affect the development or exacerbation of asthma . . . Overall, there is some evidence of an association between exposure to indoor combustion and asthma, particularly asthma symptoms in children").
- 266. Laurie Stone, "Native Energy: Rural Electrification on Tribal Lands," Rocky Mountain Institute,

2014, <u>https://rmi.org/blog_2014_06_24_native_energy_rural_electrification_on_tribal_lands/;</u> Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."

267. Thompson, "Protecting Low-Income Ratepayers as the Electricity System Evolves"; Richard P. Keck, "Reevaluating the Rural Electrification Administration: A New Deal for the Taxpayer," *Environmental Law* 16 (1985), <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/43265747</u>.

268. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."

269. Ibid.

- 270. White Hawk, "Community-Scale Solar."
- 271. Ibid.
- 272. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."

- 274. 64 Am. Jur. 2d Public Utilities § 31; Jim Rossi, "The Common Law 'Duty to Serve' and Protection of Consumers in an Age of Competitive Retail Public Utility Restructuring," *Vanderbilt Law Review* 51 (1998), <u>https://scholarship.law.vanderbilt.edu/vlr/vol51/iss5/2/</u>.
- 275. Rossi, "The Common Law 'Duty to Serve' and Protection of Consumers in an Age of Competitive Retail Public Utility Restructuring."
- 276. 64 Am. Jur. 2d Public Utilities § 32.
- 277. Mattz v. Arnett, 412 U.S. 481, 496.
- 278. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."
- 279. Stacy L. Leeds, "By Eminent Domain or Some Other Name: A Tribal Perspective on Taking Land," *Tulsa Law Review* 41 (2005), <u>https://digitalcommons.law.utulsa.edu/cgi/viewcontent.</u> <u>cgi?article=2526&context=tlr</u>.
- 280. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."
- 281. Ibid. For additional information on the complex legal frameworks governing utilities on Native American reservations, see Margaret Schaff, "Regulation of Electric Utilities on Indian Reservations," *Energy Law Journal* 41 (2020), <u>https://www.eba-net.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/10-Schaff261-283Final.pdf</u>.
- 282. Sandia National Laboratories, "Tribal Energy Program at Sandia Empowers Native American

Students While Powering Tribal Lands," August 15, 2011, <u>https://newsreleases.sandia.gov/tribal-energy/</u>; Debby Tewa and Connie Brooks, "NativeSUN: A Model for Sustainable Solar Electric Systems on Indian Lands," Sandia National Laboratories, 2016, <u>https://www.energy.gov/sites/prod/files/2016/01/f28/interns2005tewa.pdf</u>.

283. Ibid.

- 284. See, e.g., Clifford Krauss, "North Dakota Could Be Biggest Loser in Ruling Against Oil Pipeline," New York Times, December 8, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/08/business/energy-environment/dakota-access-pipeline-oil.html</u>.
- 285. See, e.g., Chelsea Schelly et al., "Energy Policy for Energy Sovereignty: Can Policy Tools Enhance Energy Sovereignty?" *Solar Energy* 205 (2020), <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.solener.2020.05.056</u>.
- 286. Laurie Stone, "Native Energy."
- 287. Ibid.; see also Nicholas M. Ravotti, "Access to Energy in Indian County: The Difficulties of Self-Determination in Renewable Energy Development," *American Indian Law Review* 41 (2017), <u>https://digitalcommons.law.ou.edu/ailr/vol41/iss2/2/</u>.
- 288. Ravotti, "Access to Energy in Indian County"; Stone, "Native Energy."
- 289. Navajo Tribal Utility Authority, "CARES Act: NTUA's Off-Grid Solar Program," <u>https://www.ntua.</u> <u>com/caresactsolar.html</u>.
- 290. John L. Smith, "Moapa Solar Project Lights the Way," *Boulder City Review*, April 9, 2014, <u>https://</u> <u>bouldercityreview.com/opinion/other-columns/john-l-smith/moapa-solar-project-lights-</u> <u>the-way/</u>.
- 291. John L. Smith, "Solar Panels Good Deal for Moapa Tribe," *Pahrump Valley Times*, April 11, 2014, <u>https://pvtimes.com/opinion/solar-panels-good-deal-for-moapa-tribe/</u>.
- 292. Ibid.
- 293. White Hawk, "Community-Scale Solar."
- 294. Sandia National Laboratories, "Tribal Energy Program at Sandia Empowers Native American Students While Powering Tribal Lands"; Tewa and Brooks, "NativeSUN."
- 295. Sandoval, "Energy Access Is Energy Justice."

297. IRA Sec. 80003; 50152.

- 298. IRA Sec. 80003; see also Sabin Center for Climate Change Law, "Inflation Reduction Act Tracker, IRA Section 80003—Tribal Electrification Program," <u>https://iratracker.org/programs/</u> <u>ira-section-80003-tribal-electrification-program/</u>.
- 299. IRA Sec. 50152; see also Sabin Center for Climate Change Law, "Inflation Reduction Act Tracker, IRA Section 50152—Grants to Facilitate the Siting of Interstate Electricity Transmission Lines," <u>https://iratracker.org/programs/ira-section-50152-grants-to-facilitate-the-siting-ofinterstate-electricity-transmission-lines/</u>.



